**TAAMU, LUTHER TE'I,** 66, of Honolulu, died Aug. 31, 1991. He was born In Fagatogo, American Samoa, and had been a Spencecliff Corp. employee at Queen's Surf, Hawaiian Hut and night manager at Kelly's Coffeehouse bake shop. Survived by former wife, Jacqueline Taamu; sons, Matthew Taamu, Edgar Akina, Rudy John Akina and Malcolm Akina; daughters, Anne Taamu, Ramona Taamu, Deborah Taamu and Joan Silva; 12 grandchildren; sisters, Fia Uale, Faatutau Siufanua and Tuiveevee Lelea; brother, Titipa Te'i; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m., Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Friday at the Hawaii State Veteran Cemetery, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 1991]

**Taba, Gladys S.,** or Pearl City, a retired custodian, died Thursday in Pali Momi Hospital. Taba, 68, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Seisburo; son Steven; daughters Clarie Matsuoka, Janice Toyama and Eunice Davis; brothers Edwrd, George and Harold Kawamae; sister Mildred Yoshida; half-brother Isamu Yamshiro; half-sister Misao Higa; and seven grandchildren. Memorial services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

**TABA, TOKIKO,** 66, of Kaneohe, died April 1. 1991. She was born in Kawaihau, Kappa, Kauai and was a member of Calvery Epsicopal Church. Survived by husband. Kiyoshi; sons, Wesley B. Kenneth K. and Jon S.; daughter, Mrs. Gale L.F. (Janice R.) Ching; two grandchildren; brothers, Lincoin R. Sokei. Ryoko Sokei and Takata Sokei, both of Kauai. Memorail service 3 p.m. Sunday at Calvary Episcopal Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

**TABANGCORA, CHRISTINA LEHANO,** 64, of Hilo, died Jan. 12, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Rosario; daughters, Patricia Pike, Theodora Alberto, Beatrice Kuma, Esther Kuamoo and Estee; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brother, Armengol Lehano. Friends may call 8 to 9 a.m. tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Nuuanu Ward; service 9 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 1991]

**Tabangcora, Christina,** of Hilo died Saturday in Hilo Nursing Home. Tabangcora, 64, is survived by son Rosario; daughters Patricia Pike, Theodora Alberto, Beatrice Kuma, Esther Kuamoo and Estee Tabangcora; brother Armengol Leuano; nine grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 9 a.m. Monday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Nuuanu ward. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

**TABANGCURA, FAUSTA RAFAI,** 38, of Honolulu, died Feb. 18, 1991. She was born in Santa Maria, Ilocos, Sur, Philippines. Survived by husband, Rosendo Tabancura; sons, Melecio, Roger, Willia, and Ernesto; daughters, Anita Garcia, Lydia Asuncion, Letricia Pauso; brother, Bernabe Rafal; 12 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Monday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; service 9:30 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. Mililani Memorial park. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1991]

**TABATA, YOSHIKO GRACE,** 78, of Kula, Maui, died May 4, 1991. She was born in Pulehu,

Maui. Survived by husband, Shigeru Tabata; son, Melvyn of Wailuku; daughters, Paulette Nakamura of Honolulu and Linda Lotulelei of Lahaina; brothers, Jerry Y. Abe of Makawao and Benny T. Abe of Honolulu; sister, Mitsuko Abe of Makawao; three grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Wednesday at Nakamura Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment 10 a.m. Thursday at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 May 1991]

**TABIOLO, JUANA PACO,** 68, of Honolulu, died Dec. 31, 1990. She was born in San Nicolas, Ilocos Norte, Pilippines. Survived by sons, Florencio of Louisiana and Guillermo Jr.; daughters, Matilde Paguirigan, Nida Sao and Christine Enriquez of California; sister, Alejandra Maglay; 16 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 0 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 pm. Or call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. Paul's Church; Mas 9:45 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

**Tabora, Juan P.,** of Honolulu died Monday in St. Francis Hospital. Tabora, 87, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Rosalinda C. Services: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Burial in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1991]

**Tacata, Marcelina T.,** of kekaha, Kauai, a housekeeper at Stoufer Waiohai/Poipu Beach Resort, died Sunday in Wilcox Hospital. Tacata, 49, was born in Santo Domingo, Ilocos Sur, the Philippines. She is survived by husband, Crispin; son Jonathanl stepsons, Jesus and Eddie; daughter, Kristine; step daughter, Annlyn McClure; brother, Macario Tadias; stepbrothers Esansislao and Juanito Tadias; sister, Evarista Tesoro; stepsister, Nemesia Aguibo; and two grandchildren. Call from 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's church in Kehaka. Mass will follow. Burial in Kehaka Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

**Tachi, Tadao,** of Honolulu, a retired head mechanic at Dole Pineapple Corp, died yesterday in Kuakini Hospital. Tachi, 86, was born in Mei Ken, Japan. He is survived by wife Miyo; son Thomas Y.; daughters, Katherine T. and Mabel M.; sister, Fumiyo Fujimi; three grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1991]

**TACLAY, HIGINO LAFORTEZA,** 83, of Honolulu, died May 29, 1991. He was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by sisters, Esterfania Magbaleta, Juana and Cirila Taclay Camatero of the Philippines; brother, Martin of the Philippines. Friends may call 8 to 10:45 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Mortuary; mass 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1991]

**Tada, Imelda P.,** of Hilo, a victim witness counselor for the Hawaii County prosecutor' office, died yesterday in Hilo. Tada, 37, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Lloyd Y.; son, Biran; daughter, Stephanie; mother Basilisa Fuerte and sisters, Adela Cosare, Norma Matsumoto and Joann Shaw. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 1 p.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. Committal services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1991]

**Tadly, Elmer P.,** of Waipio Gentry died Tuesday in Kuakini Hospital 1 Tadly, 71, was born in Koloa, Kauai. He is survived, by wife Sophie; sons Elmer and James; daughter Cheryl; sister

Mary Ellasos; four grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Mass: 9 a.m. tomorrow at St. John Apostle and Evangelist Church. Burial to follow at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 July 1991]

**TAFELOGY, VAESAU,** 61, of Honolulu, died June 10, 1991. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Miriama Tofelogo; sons, Live, Ano, Tau and Taumaoe; daughters, Miriama and Lisa; six grandchildren; sisters, Leaioa Puapuaga, Sinu'u Pomele, Aso Isumu, Mila Use, Salaia Cohen. Friends may call 8 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 1991]

**TAGAMA, IGNACIA ANTONIO,** 69, of Honolulu, died March 11, 1991. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by husband, Narciso R. Tagama; sons, Irineo A. and Alberto A.; daughters, Remy T. Endique Catalin T. Fermin and Arsenia T. Paelma; brothers, Rico Miano and Jhonny Antonio of the Philippines; sisters, Matea A. Vagilla and Jasmina A Farolan; nine grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:45 a.m. Saturday; service 9:45 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1991]

**TAGAMI, MITSUGI,** 80, of Wailuku, died May 18, 991. He was born in Wailuku. Survived by wife, Yoshie Tagami; sons, Bert and Ronald of California and Dale of Honolulu; brother, Iwaki of Honolulu; sisters, Sizumi Ichiama, Mrs. Torao (Shizuo) Maeda and Mrs. A.Y (Kay Wong of Wailuku; four grandchildren. Service over the ashes 5 p.m. tomorrow at Wailuku Hongwanji. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary.

**Tagatac, Casiano P.,** of Honolulu died Thursday at home. Tagatac, 94, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Teresita, and brother Andres. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 9:30 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**TAGAWA, LEE-ANNE LEONG,** 24, of Arizona, died Jan. 2, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Capt. Mark K.; sisters, Jo-Anne L. Leong, Erin L. Leong; parents, Colin R. and Pam C. Leong. Friends may call 8 a.m. Monday at St. Peter's Episcopal Church; service 9 a.m. Burial follows. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**Tagawa, Tsuginori "Roy",** 75, of Honolulu, died Dec. 4, 1991. He was born in Pahala, Hawaii and was a retired stevedore for McCabe, Hamilton and Renny. He was also a member of the Honolulu Kumamoto Ken Jin Kai. Survived by Thomas k. daughters, Mrs. Wataru (Bernice S.) Isaka, Mrs. Clarence M. (Jane H.) Aoki and Mrs. Lillian M. Viloria; seven grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Service: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 December 1991]

**Taguchi, Lois S.,** of Wailuku died Saturday at home. Taguchi, 30, was born in Wailuku. She is survived by mother, Joan; brother, Lester, and sisters, Sharon and Grace. Services over the ashes at 5 p.m. today at Wailuku Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 December 1991]

**Tahara, Mutsuji,** of Kahului died yesterday in Hale Makua Kahului. Tahara, 89, was born in Hiroshima, Japan. She is survived y sons Thomas and Henry; daughters Amy Tagomori, Sally

Leonida and Lilly Thompson; sisters Yukie Kakiuchi, Asako Kato and Teruko Hirasue; 13 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial services over the ashes at 4 p.m. Saturday at Norman's Mortuary. Inurnment: 9 a.m. Monday at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1991]

**TAHIMA, TOMO,** 97, of Honolulu, died March 27, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima and was a member of Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai and Fujin Kai. Survived by sons, Sakae, Kiyoto, George of California and Henry k.; daughter, rms. Munet (Agnes A.) Maeda; daughter-in-law, Sadie S. Tashima; 13 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1991]

**TAIRA, KAMATO,** 92, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 1991. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of Ginowan Shi Jin Kai. Survived by son, Albert A. of California; daughters, Jane K. Chang. Mrs. Edward S. (Catherine) Asato and Mrs. John Y. (Edna Y.) Oshiro; a son-in-law; eight grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

**TAIRA, KAME,** 86, of Kailua, formerly of Lahaina, Maui, died April 2, 1991. She was born on Okinawa and was a member of the Salvation Army, Kauluwela Japanese section. Survived by son, Jenyel; daughters, Mrs. Seikoyu (Susan S.) Shimabukuro, Otoyo Kikuyama; 20 grandchildren; 48 great-grandchildren; 13 great-great-grand-children; sister, Ushi Arakaki. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 1991]

**Taira, Zenpo,** of Honolulu, owner of Taira Floristm died Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. Taira, 85, was born in born Okinawa, Japan. He is survived by wife Tsuru and sister, Maka Oyakawa. Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 August 1991]

**TAISE, HARUYO**, 90, of Waianae, formerly of Hilo, Hawaii, died April 7, 1991. She was born in Ka'u, Hawaii. Survived by sons, Tom H. and Hideharu, both of California, Yoshio of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Clarence M. (Sarah S.) Yoshikawa, Mrs. Nancy N. Oki, Mrs. Noreen T. Hirohata of California; 21 grandchildren; 26 great-grandchildren; a great-great-grandchild. Memorial service 5 p.m. Sunday at Hilo Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1991]

**Taito, Tauaiga**, of Honolulu, a retired employee of Servco Pacific, died May 5 in Pali Momi Hospital. Taito, 73, was born in American Samoa. He is survived by wife Usumai; sons Tauaiga Jr. and Patini; daughters Faalelelei T. Masaniai and Elisapeta T. Lavata'i; 17 grandchildren; and two great grandchildren. Wake: 3 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Samoan Congregational Christian Church. Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Call after 7 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Taito, 73, was born in American Samoa. He is survived by wife Usumai; sons Tauaiga Jr. and Patini; daughters Faalelelei T. Masaniai and Elisapeta T. Lavata'i; 17 grandchildren; and two great grandchildren. Wake: 3 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Samoan Congregational Christian Church. Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Call after 7 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

**Tajima, Florence,** of Manoa died Sunday at home. Tajjima, 80, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Dr. Michael S. and De. Dean J. Tajima; daughter, Carole Y. Haga; brothers, Shigeru, Fred T. and Hiroshi Kato; sisters, Hatsuyo Sugita and Masako Takahashi; eight grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial services were private.

**TAJIMA, ROBERT "BOBBY" HAJIME,** 68, of Kailua, formerly of McCully, died June 16, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired mechanic supervisor for the Department of Education. Survived by wife, Matsuko "Harrier"; sons, Harvey H., Randall T.; daughter, Mrs. George K. (Sarah Shizuyo) Ueki of Kauai: three grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Barbara M. Oshiro. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Burial 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 1991]

**TAJON, ULPIANO "PIANO M.,** 80, of Peepekeo, Hawaii, died March 19, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired sugar truck driver. He was a member of the Pepeekeo Filipino Community Club. Survived by wife, Elizabeth; sons, Parley and Francis and Saffery of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. David (Lynette) Mendonsa, Mrs. Gilbert (Dolores) Bugado and Mrs. Thomas (Clarisse) Ishimine of Hilo; brothers in the Philippines and brother in California; sisters in the Philippines; 14 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Trinity Community Church Hilo; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Tuesday; service 11 a.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

**TAKAHASHI, CHARLES MITSUO,** 74, of Honolulu, died Sept. 27, 1991. He was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by wife, Katsuyo; sons, Dennis I., Kevin K. and Mark S.; daughters, Lynne M. and Carol T.; a grandson; mother, Masano Takahashi of Lahaina; brothers, Hideo, David, Herbert and Harry; sister, Tsurue Ichimura of Lahaina; nieces and nephews. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 September 1991]

**Takahashi, George Y.,** of Haleiwa, a retired employee of Hawaiian Electric Co., died Tuesday in Wahiawa Hospital. Takahashi, 74, was born in Haleiwa. He is survived by wife Chieko; sons Glenn T. and Eric S.; daughters Naomi Van Gorder, Cathy Lopez, Geri Guillemot and Cheryl Takahashi; brother Fred T.; sisters Hanako Maruoka, Ethel Kawamoto, Alice Sueoka, Gladys Yonemitsu and Irene Miyake; and eight grandchildren. Memorial services: 5 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1991]

**Takahashi, Grace N.,** of Honolulu, a retired employee at Mcinerny store, died July 11 in Straub Hospital. Takahashi, 78, was born in Hana, Maui. She is survived by brothers, Akira and JamesNn. Noji; sister, Louise Noji; and four grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August 1991]

**Takahashi, Kimi,** of Honolulu died yesterday in Kuakini Hospital. Takashashi, 74, was born in Chiba, Japan. She is survived by husband Walter K.; son Young Kim; daughters Reiko Rose and Keiko Johansen; brother Kamekichi Shimizu; sister Chiyo Takeguchi, seven grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 2 p.m. Friday at the Seicho No Ie. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 05 February 1991]

**TAKAHASHI, KIMIYO,** 87 of Kaneohe, died Jan. 24, 1991. She was born in Lahaina. Maui, and was a member of Koboji Kyodan. Survived by son, George T.; daughter, Mrs. Raymond R. (Jane C.) Kawachi; two grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sisters, Tsuneyo Sato of Maui, Kameyo Sato, Ritsuko Sato. Service 8 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Takahashi, Konami,** of Kahuku died Monday in hale Makua, Wailuku. Takahashi, 97, was born in Fukushima Ken. Japan. She is survived by sons Shizuo, Shigemeru, George and Robert; daughters Janice Chong and Patsy Murakami; 15 grandchildren; and nine great grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 4 p.m. Sunday at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 May 1991]

**TAKAHATA, IRMA ITSUE,** 93, of Hilo, died April 14, 1991. She was born in Kalwiki Mauka, Hawaii, and was a member of Hilo Hongwanji Fujinkai. Survived by sons, John M. of Honolulu and Ronald M. of Hilo; sister, Tsurue Okubo of Honolulu; nine grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service over the ashes 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

**Takai**, **Shigeru**, of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died Saturday in Hilo Hospital. Takai, 79, who was born in Pepeekeo, was a retired carpenter for the former Pepeekeo Sugar Co. He is survived by his wife Shizue; sons, Wesley and Eliot; daughters, Virginia Yukutake and Kathleen Omoto; eight grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Service over the ashes at 6 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary chapel. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 1991]

**Takaki, Helen,** of Hilo died Saturday in Straub Hospital. Takaki, 71, was born in Ookala, Hawaii. She is survived by husband James; sons Arnold, Wallace and Lionel Takaki; daughters Myrtle Zane and Eleanor Takaki; brothers Bill, David, George and Ernest Luke and Thomas, Bob, Harold and Allen Leau; sisters Gladys Lung, Florence Chong, Florence Kim, Mary Chung, Julia Chun and Nira Kurihara; and 14 grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; call from 6 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 October 1991]

**TAKAKI, SHIGEKO,** 57, of Papaikou, Hawaii, died Jan. 22, 1991. She was born in Mountain View, Hawaii and was a postal clerk retired from the Hilo Post Office. Survived by husband, Masaichi; daughters, Lori Sueda of Hilo and Jamie Okuda; father, Shigeru Kotomori of Mountain View, brothers, Taskeshi Kotomori of Mountain View, David Kotomori of Honolulu, Robert Kotomori of Mountain View, Herbert Kotomori of Hilo, Glenn Kotomori of Hilo and Gary Kotomori of Kurtistown; sisters, Fumiko Nagamine of Holualoa, Kona and Lei Ishizu of Honolulu; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 1991]

**TAKAKUWA, YAYOI,** 84, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 1991. She was born in Tokyo and was the wife of the late Shujiro Takakuwa of Omatsu Shoten. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Charles (Rejko) Oda, Hisako and Mrs. Robert (Asahi) Oshima of Colorado; two grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Private service. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Kukui Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 January 1991]

**TAKAMIYA, SATORU,** 82, of Honolulu died June 21, 1991. He was born in Hanamaulu, Hawaii, and was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin. Survived by wife, Mieko; daughters, Mrs. Raymond (Ellen) Maneki, Mrs. June Sato and Mrs. Irene Chung; eight grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 July 1991]

**Takamori, Takayori,** of Honolulu died May 6 in Queen's Hospital. Takamori, 79, was born in Puunene, Maui. He is survived by wife Jane S.; son Alan S.; daughter Renne T. Chapman; brothers Kiyoshi. Iwao and Toshiaki; sister, Umeyo Nagata: and a grandchild. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 1991]

**TAKANE, KIYOMI "KIYO",** 65, of Honolulu, died July 17, 1991. He was born in Kamuela, Hawaii, and was the owner of Kiyo's Transmission Shop. Survived by wife, Nancy T.; sons, Alan T. and Wayne K.; daughter, Karen K. of Texas; two grandchildren; mother, Mrs. Tokino Takane; sister, Fumie. Service 3 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 July 1991]

**Takane, Kiyomi "Kiyo",** of Honolulu, owner of Kiyo's Transmission Shop, died on Wednesday in Kuakini Hospital. Takane, 65, was born in Kamuela, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Nancy; sons Alan and Wayne; daughter Dr. Karen Takane; mother Tokino; sister Fumie; and two grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. No flowers; Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 1991]

**Takara, Kame,** of Honolulu, also known as Yago "Kushi Nakajo," died last Wednesday at home. Takara, 99, was born on Okinawa. She is survived by sons, Walter S. and George S.; daughters, Otake Teruya, Yuriko Hirata, Misano Nago, Kikue Teruya and Moriko Uehara; 18 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1991]

**TAKARA, ROBERTA REIKO,** 57, of Pearl City, died March 22, 1991. She was born in Ewa and was a cafeteria manager for Nimitz Elementary School. Survived by husband, Jensho; son Wesley Y., father, Robert M. Ishizaki; brother, Stanley Ishizaki; nieces. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**Takasaki, Masami,** of Umauma, Hakalau, Hawaii, a retired mechanic at the Hilo Coast Processing Sugar Co., died Saturday in Hilo Hospital. Takasaki, 70, was born in Papaikou, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Tatsue; sons Gerald, Ken and Ted; brothers Yasuji and Haruo; sisters Sachiko Nakagawa, Hisae Ishigo; Chieko Yamamoto and Reiko Nakazawa, and two grandchildren. Friends may call after 5 p.m. tomorrow at the Dodo Mortuary Chapel. Memorial services will be at 6 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 October 1991]

**Takashi, Totimi,** of Honolulu, a member of Soto Shu Fujin Kai, died on Sunday in Hale Nani Health Center. Takahashi, 89, was born in Hiroshima, Japan. She is survived by sons, Douglas, Harry, George and Richard; daughters, Beatrice Hosokawa, Hilda Kawamura and Rose Shintaku; 14 grandchildren; and 15 great-grandchildren Services: 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden

Mortuary Chapel Cremation to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**TAKATA, MASHI,** 102, of Kailua Avenue, died June 17, 1991. She was born in Yamaguchi Ken, Japan and was a housewife. Survived by son, Dr. Ellsworth (Amy) Takata Sr. of Hilo; daughter, Thelma Kato of Hilo; six grandchildren; nine grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1991]

**TAKATA, MASHI,** 102, of Kilauea Avenue, died June 17, 1991. She was born in Yamaguchi Ken, Japan and was a housewife. Survived by son, Dr. Ellswoth (Amy) Takata Sr. of Hilo; six grandchildren; nine grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

**Takata, Sharon S.,** of Honolulu, a management analyst at U.S. Army Fort Shafter, died Monday in Queen's Hospital. Takata, 46, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Gene K.; sons Kyle K. and Kenton N.; parents Noboru and Tomiko Minamoto; brother Mark T. Minamoto; and sister JoAnn L. Kiriu. Services over the ashes at 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Moanalua Gardens Missionary Church. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 1991]

**Takata, Shoichi "Sam"** of Honolulu, president of Diamond Trading Co., died Dec. 1 in Straub Hospital. Takata, 77, was born in Waialua. HE is survived by wife, Misako; sons, Harvey K. and Carl T.; sister, Miyoko Uchida and Hanako Nakamoto; and a grandchild. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1991]

**TAKATSUKA, TSURU,** 84, of Lahaina, died April 1, 1991. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by son, Donald of California; daughter, Mrs. Steve (Doris) Fujimori of California; sisters, Mrs. Haruo (Shizuyo) Takatsuka of Lahaina, Mrs. Kenneth (Myrtle) Sato and Sakayo Takayama of Honolulu; three grandchildren. Private family service. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Takeda, Kenzo,** of Honolulu, formerly of Makaweli, Kauai, a retired construction carpenter, died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Takeda, 91, was born in Hiroshima, Japan. He is survived by son Frederick T.; two grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 February 1991]

**Takekawa, Masao,** of Kekaha; Kauai, a retired electrical supervisor at Kekaha Sugar Co., died Monday in Kauai veterans Hospital. Takekawa, 80, was born in Makaweli, Kauai. He is survived by wife, Isabel; sons, Roy M. and Bob H; daughters, Ann H. Fetzer and Sue A. Constales; brother, Tamostu Takekawa; sisters, Shigeoko Yamada, Tsuruko Goto and Mitsuko takekawa, eight grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 1:30 p.m. Friday at Garden Island Mortuary. Call from 1 to 2 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

**Takemoto, Eiko,** of Kahului died Saturday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Takemoto, 69, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son, Ken Takemoto; daughters, Terry Takaki and Sharon Higa; sisters, Dorothy Ohni, Corrine Ohno, Rena Ohno, and five grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]

**Takemoto, Harry Y.,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by wife, Wilfred M.l daughter, Evelyn Y., seven grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 1991]

**TAKEMOTO, HARRY YASUTARO,** 92, of Honolulu, died Aug. 28, 1991. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a member of the Kapahulu Chiho Jinkai. Survived by wife, Mildred M.; sons, Charles T. and Kenneth M. of California; daughter, Evelyn Y. Saito of California; seven grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 1991]

**TAKEMOTO, HARRY YASUTARO,** 92, of Honolulu, died Aug. 28, 1991. He was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a member of the Kapahulu Chiho Jinkai. Survived by wife, Mildred M. Takemoto; sons, Charles T. and Kenneth M. of California; seven grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 1991]

**Takemura, Ivy T.,** of Hilo, an accountant with the Department of Water Supply, died Thursday at home. Takemura, 61, was born in Hilo. She is survived by brothers, Robert and Blake; and sister, Betty Miyaji. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hilo Higashi Hongwanji. Call from 5 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 July 1991]

**Takemura, Toki,** of Aiea died Oct. 8 in Beverly Manor Convalescent Center. Takemura, 94, was born in Kochi-Ken, Japan. She is survived by son Richard S.; daughters Yasuji Nakahara, Shizuko Nose, Keiko Sanidad and Mamoe Maeda; 13 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandchild. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 October 1991]

**Takenaka, Clarence S.,** of Waialua, a retired employee at Waialua Sugar Co., died Wednesday in Wahiawa Hospital. Takenaka, 73, was born in Wailua. He is survived by wife Nancy M.; son Earl Y.; daughter Joyce Chee; brother Shigeri; sisters Betsy Nakamura and Judy Murobayashi; and three grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1991]

**TAKENAKA, HOWARD IWAO,** 84, of Honolulu, died March 18, 1991. He was born in Waimea, Kauai and was a member of Waikiki Lodge F&AM. Survived by wife, Jane Y.M. Takenaka; daughters, Karen G.H. and Mrs. Jonah H. (Carol L.H) Nahinu; a granddaughter, Masonic service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Buddhist service 6:30 p.m. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 March 1991]

**TAKENAKA, HOWARD IWAO,** 84, of, of Honolulu, died March 18, 1991. He was born in Waimea, Kauai and was a member of the State Advisory Council. A recent obituary was incomplete due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

**Takenishi, Doris H.,** is also survived by son, Dwen H. and sister Hatsumi Kirihara, whose names were misspelled by the mortuary for an obituary published Thursday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 December 1991]

**Takenishi, Doris H.,** of Ewa Beach died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Takenishi, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son, Owen H.; daughter, Sandra A. Isara; brothers, James S., Harry, Thomas, Richard and Harold Inonuye; sisters, hazel Sui, Haruk Nomura, Hatsumi Kuruhara and Louise Kinoshita; and two grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

**TAKENISHI, RICHARD SUNAO "DICK",** 72, of Honolulu, died March 27, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by his wife, Haruko; daughter, Naomi Inouye; brothers, Nobuso and Kiyoji; two grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1991]

**TAKENO, YOSHIRO,** 78, of Kaneohe, died Nov. 5, 1991. He was born in Osaka, Japan, and was a chef retired from Wisteria Restaurant. Survived by wife, Ritsuko D.; sons, Nobuo, Koji, Yasuhiro and Michael; daughters, Mrs. Wilford (Yoshiko) Nakaoka and Mrs. Michael (Linda) Hirai; 11 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 1991]

**Takeshi, Mosayo,** of Hilo, a retired cafeteria worker at Hilo Intermediate School, died Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. Takeshima, 74, was born in Hilo. She is survived by husband Kameji; son Maurice; daughters Carol Nishida and Lois Yoshiyama; brothers Masaru and Mamoru Nakano; and seven grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 May 1991]

**TAKESHIRO, MISAO,** 89, of Hilo, formerly of Honolulu, died Jan. 9. 1991. She was born in Paauilo, Hawaii, and was a member of Honomu Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by sons, Paul Y. and Minoru and Herald of Honolulu; daughters, Tomoye Nagata, Takaye Omori of Pepeeekeo, and Noriye Ino, Hiroye Niiya and Miriam Tagashira, all of Honoluu; brother, Richard Komine; sisters, Jeanne Janes and Doris Aiki; 27 grandchildren; 15 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Sunday at Honomu Hongwanji Mission; service 6 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 January 1991]

**Taketomo, Chiyoe,** of Kaneohe died on July 6 in Sacramento, Calif. Taketomo, 97, was born in Wakayama, Japan. She is survived by sons Tom and Ted. Services: 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary, East Chapel. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 July 1991]

**Takeuchi, Dean S.,** of Honolulu, who was lost at sea along with a companion after they were reported, missing from a fishing trip Jan. 27, will be remembered in memorial services at 1 p.m. Saturday at Shingon Mission of Hawaii. Casual attire. No flowers. Takeuchi, 36, and Gerald Ling, 36, and Gerald Ling, 39, left for an overnight fishing trip Jan. 26 to the Penguin Banks. Along Molokai's western shore, and failed to return the next day. Their boat, Dori Anne, was found capsized Jan. 28 about two miles from Molokai's Ilio Point. Coast Guard officials suspended the search on Jan. 31. Takeuchi was a painting supervisor with Robert's Tours and Transportation. Born on Kauai, he is survived by wife Wendy; son Trent; parents Memoru and Yoshiko; brother Dickie, and sister Mindy Ching. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1991]

**Takeuchi, Dean S.,** of Honolulu, who was lost at sea along with a companion after they were reported, missing from a fishing trip Jan. 27, will be remembered in memorial services at 1 p.m. Saturday at Shingon Mission of Hawaii. Casual attire. No Flowers. Takeuchi, 36, and Gerald Ling, 39, left for an overnight fishing trip Jan. 26 to the Penguin Banks, along Molokai's western shore. Their boat, the Dori Anne, was found capsized Jan. 28 about two miles from Molokai's Ilio Point. Coast Guard officials suspended the search on Jan. 31. Takeuchi was a painting supervisor with Robert's Tours and Transportation. Born on Kauai, he is survived by wife Wendy; son Trent; parents Mamoru and Yoshiko; brother Dickie; and sister Mindy Ching. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1991]

**TAKEUCHI, NOBORU,** 80, of Lihue, Kauai, died May 31, 1991. He was born in Lihue and was a former Grove Farm supervisor. Survived by wife, Kazue; son, Paul of Honolulu; daughters, Sharon Masui of Honolulu, Jane Fukumoto of Aiea and Dorothy Ikemoto of California; brothers, Mamoru and Masao of Kauai; sisters, Toneyo Choriki, Ayano Sato, and Margaret Amaki of Oahu, Sadako Matsuoka and Haruko Fuji of Kauai, Satsuyo Mekari of Brazil and Dorothy Clapper of Arizona; five grandchildren. Friends may call from 3 p.m. Wednesday at Garden Island Mortuary; service 4 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 June 1991]

**Takeuchi, Richard**, of Honolulu died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. Takeuchi, 86, was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. He is survived by wife Katsuko A.; daughters, Katherine M Cline and Victoria K. Wheeler; and three grandchildren. Services: 1 p.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1991]

**TAKISAKI, MARION,** 63, of Spokane Washington, died March 9, 1991. She was born in Paia, Maui, and was retired after 32 years as a medical technologist. Survived by husband, Ray; daughters, Phyliis Campbell and Anne Wentzke; sons, Tom, Greg and Walter; mother, Martha Mihara of Maui; brothers, ack and Robert Mihara of Oahu. Service and inurnment in Washington. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**TAKISHITA, YOSHITO,** 67, of Pearl City, died March 4m, 1991. He was born in Paia, Amui. Survived by son, Timmy; brothers, Yoshiteru of Maui, Clifford; sister, MRS. Walter (Winifred0 Sakamoto of Maui; granddaughter. Jessica; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1991]

**TAKUSHI, FRANK JENTARO,** 82 of Waianae, died Jan. 9, 1991. He was born in Waipahu and was a member of Club Onaga and Waianae Hongwanji. Survived by wife, Mildred Y.; son, Thomas A.; brotehrs, Seichi and Daniel H.; sisters, Kama and Mrs. Lloyd (Lorraine) Tsuha; two grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1991]

**TAKUSHI, KAMA,** 86, of Wahiawa, died March 5, 1991. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of Waipahu Senior Citizens Club. Survived by sons, Seikichi, Norman, Toshio of Hilo, Wallace; daughters, Betsy, Watanabe, Amy; 18 grandchildren; brothers, Seichi, Daniel; sisters, Haruo, Mrs. Lloyd (Lorraine) Tusha; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1991]

**Takushi, Roy H.,** of Palolo, formerly of Nuuanu, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Takushi, 56, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother, Yoshiko I; and brother, James H. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 1991]

**Talakai, O Tevita M. "Langatoi Taufa",** will be remembered in services at .9 p.m. Friday at Alalani United Methodist Church. Call from 6:30 to 10:30 p.m. "Services at 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Norman's Chapel. Call from 9:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. This information was changed by the mortuary from an obituary published June 25. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

TALAKAI, TEVITA MOALA "LANGATOI TAUFA", 50, of Lahaina, died June 20, 1991. He was born in Eua, Tonga. Survived by wife, Moli Talakai of Lahaina; son, Tounagna; daughters, Olivia and Siniva; mother, Vaikona Taufa of American Samoa; brothers, Olivia and Siniva; mother, Vaikona Taufa of American Samoa; brothers, Penisimani Taufa, Saope and Moala Taufa, both of New Zealand, Fatai Taufa, Lousa of American Samoa; sisters, Feauini and Lupe Taufa of American Samoa; nieces, nephews, aunts and uncles. Friends may call from 6:30 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Alalani United Methodist Church; service 9 a.m. Or call from 9:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]

**Talakai, Tevita Moala "Langatoi Taufa",** 50, of Lahaina, Maui, died June 20, 1991. He was born in Eua, Tonga. Friends may call 6:30 to 10:30 today at Alalani United Methodist Church; service 9 p.m. Or call 9:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. tomorrow; service 10 a.m. Burial 1:15 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1991]

**Talaroc, Christina V.,** of Waialua died Wednesday in Wahiawa Hospital. Talaroc, 88, was born in Madeira, Portugal. She is survived by son, Albert; daughters, Virginia Keao, Christine Almeida and Mary Ewe; brother, Manuel Veirra; 20 grandchildren; 34 great-grandchildren; and three great-great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 March 1991]

**Talia, Losalina F.,** of Honolulu died Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. Talia, 40, was born in American Samoa. She is survived by husband, Venasio; son Vena; daughter, Rosalina; mother Ailafo; four brothers; and six sisters. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1991]

Tallant, 83, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son David Jr.; daughters Maureen Johnston, Yvonne Chang and Henrietta Tallant; sister Alice Dutro; 11 grandchildren; and 17 great-grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Norman's Mortuary. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Services: 8:45 a.m. Friday at Noraan's Chapel. Call after 7:30 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

Tallant, Elizabeth N., of Wailuku died yesterday in Maui Memorial Hospital.

**Tam, Harry S.F.,** of Honolulu, a former member of commodore and member of the Hawaii Yacht Club, died Saturday at home. Tam, 77, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Clarence S.L. and Wilfred S.W.; and sisters Edna Wong, Edythe Chung, Dorothy Yee, Gladys

Leong and Barbara Ching. Services: 11:45 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 10 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

**Tam, Irving,** of Honolulu, a tavern keeper, died Oct. 7 in Honolulu. Tam, 81, was born in Honolulu. He has no known survivors. No services were held. His ashes were scattered at sea. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 October 1991]

**TAM, LAWRENCE,** 83, of Honolulu, died Sept. 9, 1991. He was born in Makawao, Maui and was retired from Hawaii Housing Authority. Survived by daughters, Matilda P. Ho and Claudia H. Woods; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; a great-great-grandchild; sisters, Violet Dove, Charlotte Kaleo, Mildred Naoni of Kahului, Edith Nieman of California, Lillian Deaton of Oregon. Friends may call 8 a.m. to noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1991]

Tam, Mew Sunn "Sunnie", of Kailua, a teacher at Kailua High School, died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Tam, 65, was born in Kamuela, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Edwin B.L.; sons Douglas Robert, Michael and Carl; daughters Margaret Baer and Lisbeth Tam; brothers Clarence Y.O., Richard and Tai On Chock; sisters Mew Soong Li, Mew Keam Chang, Leona M.L. Miyashiro, Mew Ung MacKillop and Mew Choy Wong; and a grandchild. Services: 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. Peter's Church. Call after 10 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Her ashes will be scattered at a later date. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 October 1991]

**Tam, Nancy Y.,** of Waianae died Monday in Straub Hospital. Tam, 79, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Philip, Irwin and Raymond; daughters Nancy Miller, Dorothy Smith and Arlene Tam; brothers Harvey and Gordon Choy; sisters Maggie Choy, Sally Bell, Elsie Thomas and Pearl Park; and 12 grandchildren. Memorial services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Inurnment: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1991]

**Tam, Ruth U.,** of Honolulu, a retired salesperson at Sears, Roebuck & Co., died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Tam, 64, was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Francis Y.M.; sons Wendell K.S. and Gregory K.C.; daughters Brenda S.P. Sakanashi and Debora S.F. Tam; mother Kiyo Kumakura; brother Larry Y. Kumakura; sisters Betsy M. Kanada, Beatrice M. Aoki and Lilian E. Fujikawa; and three grandchildren. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 October 1991]

**Tamaga, Willie Jr.,** of Honolulu, who died Oct. 3 from injuries suffered when a basketball backboard fell on him while he was walking through a Kalihi Valley Housing recreation area, will be remembered in services at 5:15 p.m. Sunday at First Samoan Congregational Church in Maili. Friends may call after 5 p.m. An overnight vigil will be held. Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. Tamaga, 17, a student at Farrington High School, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Willie and Fausaga; brother Suani; and sister Senerita. [Honolulu Star-Advertiser 11 October 1991]

**Tamale, Mele F.,** of Waianae died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Tamale, 59, was born in Tonga. She is survived by sons Stone T., Siaosi It, Fonohea, Paea H.L. and Hikule'o; sisters,

Lotukalafi Vaikaka and Mele L. Fale K.T. and Hifo It Tamale; brother, Taniela Siale; and sister, Eseta Fifha. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10 am Saturday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kahuku ward. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Laie Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 August 1991]

**TAMANAHA, JACK JENSUKE,** 71, of Honolulu, died Jan. 6, 1991. He was born in Kihei, Maui, and was a retired meat cutter. Survived by wife, Doris C. Tamanaha; son, Alan N.; daughter, Lynn S.; three granchidlren; brothers, Thomas Z; and Richard Y., both of California, and Roy M., sisters, Mrs. Kichi (Tomiko) Kahatsu of California, Mrs. Hisao (Kay K.) Egami, Mrs. Buddy (Ruth Y.) Kobayashi. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

**TAMANAHA, JACK JENSUKE,** 71, of Honolulu, died Jan. 7, 1991. He was born in Kihei, Maui, and was a retired meat cutter. A recent obituary listed the incorrect date of death. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

**TAMANAHA, RACHEL APO,** 59, of Las Vegas, Nev., died Nov. 23, 1991 she was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Richard; sons, Lambert Apo III and Adam Apo; daughter, Leinohea Apo; stepson, Gary Atarap; stepdaughter, Gloria Puckett; nieces. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Graveside service 9 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

**Tamanaha, Rachel Apo,** is also survived by son Adam, seven grandchildren; and a great grandchild. This information was not listed in the mortuary obituary published Saturday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 1991]

**TAMANAHA, USHI,** 96, of Honolulu died March 29, 1991. She was born on Okinawa and was a memver of Gaza Yongusku Doshikai. Survived by sons, Roy C. and Takeo J.; daughters, Kikue Arakawa, Masako Vallesteros, Mrs. Charles O. (Betty) Kegley, Hideko and Karen; 16 grandchildren, 13 great-grandchildren; two great-great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 April 1991]

**Tamaribuchi, Hajime** of Wahiawa, retired owner of Jimmy's Union Service in Wahiawa and a former owner of Pahala Theater, died Sunday in Wahiawa Hospital. Tamaribuchi, 81, was born in Pahala Kau, Hawaii. HE is survived by wife, Florence F., son, Raymond M.; daughters, Katherine T. Kawaguchi and Sandra H. Lee; sisters, Masae Nishiguchi and Masako Hirai, and four grandchildren. Memorial services: 5 p.m. Sunday at Wahiawa Hongwanji. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1991]

**TAMARU, HIDEO,** 73, of Mililani, died April 18, 1991. He was born in Honomu, Hawaii, and was a retired carpenter. Survived by sons, Roland T. and Ronald S.; daughters, Mrs. Rodney T. (Coleen T.) Higashi and Mrs. Miles K. (Clarice T.) Kamegawa; nine grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Ralph T. (Tsumako) Kidani of Hilo and Mrs. Hideo (May M.) Kameoka. Private family memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1991]

**TAMASHIRO, LISA MIDORI,** 26, of Kapaa, Kauai, died April 29, 1991; she was born in Honolulu and was a shipping and receiving manager with Von, Maritime Gallery. Survived by

husband, Wayne K; mother, Gladys Knowles of Kalaheo; father, Robert Knowles of Florida; maternal grandparents, Mrs. And Mrs. Isao Akiyama of Honolulu, paternal grandmother, Mrs. Rena Tronco of Florida; brother, Robert I. Knowles of Honolulu; sister, Cindy A.M. Campbell of Florida; aunts, uncles, nieces and nephews and cousins. Service 3 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 1991]

**TAMASHIRO, MARGARET MASAYO "MA CHAN",** 71, OF Kaneohe, died April 2, 1991. She was born in Hilo, Hawaii, and was a retired employee at Pearl Harbor. Survived by son, Gordon Y. Tamashiro; daughter. Mrs. Iris A. Toyama; six grandchildren; brothers, George Izumi and Rikio Izumi of California; sisters, Grace T. Itokazu and Ellen F. Haseyama. Memorial service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

**Tamaszeski, Doris C.,** of Punaluu, also known as Doris Thomas, died Wednesday at her home. Tamaszaeski, 74, was born in Texas. She is survived by sons, Raymond and Larry, tree grandchildren and a great granddaughter. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 August 1991]

**TAMAYO AVEUNO P. SR.,** 81, of Wahiawa, died June 13, 1991. He was born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a retired security guard at Wheeler Air Force Base. Survived by wife, Enriqueta A. Tamayo; son, Major Avelino P. Jr. of South Korea; daughters, Corazon Clark of California. Anita G., Pacita Oliveros; stepson, Vicente Revilla; stepdaughter, Resty Bartotome of the Philippines; nine grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 7 p.m. Or call 11 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 1991]

**TAMAYO, AVELINO P. SR.,** 81, of Wahiawa, died June 13, 1991. He was born in Dingras, llocos Norte, Philippines, and was a retired security guard at Wheeler Air Force Base. Survived by wife, Enriqueta A. Tamayo; son, Major Avelino P. Jr. of South Korea; daughters, Corazon Clark of California, Anita G., Pacita Oliveros; stepson, Vicente Revilla; stepdaughter, Resty Bartolome of the Philippines; nine grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 7 p.m. Or call 11 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1991]

**TAMAYO, MARIANO,** 55, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 12, 1991. He was born in Magsignal, Philippines. Survived by wife, Natalie Tamayo; daughters, Perita Guerrero of California and Anita Barcarse; brothers, Veronico, Frederick and Ray, all of California; sisters, Teresita Dayoan of Honolulu and Mildred Macalino of California; parents, Bartolome and Leandro Tamayo of Paia. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. tomorrow at Christ the King Church; service 8 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday; Mass 10 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1991]

**TAMAYOSE, MARIAN HIDEKO,** 65, of Honolulu, died Sept. 3, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Minoru Tamayose; son, Alan H.; daughter, Mrs. George G. (Gale K.) west; a grandson; brothers, George H. and Stanley Y. Yamashita. Private service held.

Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1991]

**TAMAYOSE, SHINGIYU,** 97, Of Haiku, Maui, died June 18, 1991. He was born in Okinawa. Survived by sons, Fred Y., Edward I. and Richard H.; daughters, Sue S. of California; Myrna C. Miyahira of Paia, Helen K. Kunicika of Paia, and Rene M. Kurasaki of Pearl City; 17 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Nakamura Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1991]

**TAMAYOSE, USHIYA,** 98, of Honolulu, died March, 1991. She was born on Okinawa and was a member of the Kanegusuku Son Jin Kai and Lanakila Okinawa Senior Citizens Club. Survived by son, rusty T.; daughter-in-law, Jeannie Tamayose; seven grandchildren and eight grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

**TAMAYOSHI, MRS. USHI,** 90, of Honolulu, formerly of Kula, Waiakoa, Maui, died April 28, 1991. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of Kanegushuku Son Jin Kai. Survived by sons, Morio, Yukio, Tamotsu of California and Yoshitoku; daughters, Mrs. Betty T. Shimabukuro of California, Sue S. Tamayoshi of California, Mrs. Richard (Sayako) Dela Cuesta and Mrs. Junior (Sueno) Tanjian; 28 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren. Memorial service 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 1991]

**Tambo, Alfred,** of Kekaha, Kauai, a retired laborer at Kekaha Sugar Plantation, died Tuesday in Hale Omao Care Home. Tambo, 78, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by son Alfredo Jr.; brother Anastacio; and sister Enric. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Church in Kekaha. Call after 9 a.m. Casual attire. Burial: Kekaha Community Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 October 1991]

**Tameko, Inouye**, of Waipunalei, Hawaii, died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Inouye, 77, was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Yoshiharu, Yoshihiro and Howard; daughters Nobuko Oshiro and Grace Kajiyama; sisters Hiroka Nomura and Haruko Furuya; and 13 grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday and 9 a.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary. Friends may call after 5 p.m. Wednesday and 8:30 a.m. Thursday. Casual attire. Burial will be in Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 May 1991]

**Tamon, Alfonso S.,** of Tulsa, Okla., died on July 5 in Tulsa. Tamon, 67, was born in Waikapu, Maui. He is survived by sisters, Caridad Supnet and Dolores Matsuo. Services: 7:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call after 6:30 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m.. Fridays at St. Elizabeth's Church. Inurnment to follow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl No flowers. Casual attire. . [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**Tampon, Juanita S.,** of Hawaii, a retired quality-control worker at Mauna Loa Macadamia Nut Corp., died Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. Tampon, 66, was born in Pahoa. She is survived by husband Bernardino E.; son Rodney; daughters Marilyn Ah Heaong, Susan Pau, carleen Goldstein and Patricia Une; Brothers Billiamic, Joseph, Patrick and Juanito Sibayton; sister Consita Bonga; 10 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary. Mass: 10 a.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. Casual

**Tamura, James T.,** of Honomu, Hawaii, died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Tamura, 67, was born in Honomu. He is survived by wife Marcelina A.; daughter, Sharon C. Unebasami; and seven grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1991]

**TAMURA, RACHEL FUKUE,** 83, of Aiea, formerly of Pensacola and Kakaako, died April, 1991. She was born in Waipahu and was a member of Honopa Hongwanji Goji Kai. Survived by son, Stanley Y.; daughters, Mrs. Jerry Y. (Nancy S.) Nakamura of Kahului, Mrs. Yoichi (Doris Y.) Suzuki of Japan; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, Ryoto, John M., Edward Y., Fred H. and Tommy T. Yasui; sister, Mrs. Francis (Evelyn S.) Heen. Service 8:30 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

**TAMURA, RICHARD SEINOSUKE,** 80, of Wahiawa, died March 8, 1991. He was born in Kapahulu and was the owner of Dick's Paint Shop in Wahiawa. Survived by wife, Beatrice h. Tamura; sons, Clarence j. of California, henry k. of Oregon, Howard y; daughters, Mrs. Richard G. (Esther S.) Yamamoto; 17 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brothers, Robert M., Daniel M. service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1991]

**Tamura, Rodney S.,** of Kahului, who died Friday in a two-car accident on Haleakala Highway, will be remembered in services over the ashes at 5:30 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire is suggested. Tamura, 44, was born in Puunene, Maui. He is survived by parents Shieki and Fumiyu; brothers Ed H. and Clyde J.; and sister Sandra T. Ota. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 28 October 1991]

TAMURA, TETSUO MARTIN 'TIKA", 72, of Kilauea, Kauai, died March 15, 1991. He was born in Kilauea and retired as a foreman at the Kauai County Parks and Maintenance Division. Survived by brothers, Nobuyoshi, Tatsuo and Charles of Lihue; sisters, Michie Yonekura of Honolulu, Masayo Yoshihara, Miyako Takenaka and Chieko Ota, all of Kapaa. Service held. Arrangements by Garden Islands Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

**TAMURA, UMEKO,** 78, of Pearl City, died June 4, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Shingon Mission. Survived by sons, Henry, Robert, Walter and James; daughters, Mrs. Richard (Florence) Yamada, Mrs. Charles (Mildred) Nhomi; 13 grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Yoshie Yoshida, Mrs. Shigeru (Tomoko) Tanikawa, Mrs. Yutaka (Kikuyo) Hiraoka and Mrs. Masuzo (Itoyo) Izumi, all of Japan. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

**TAMURA, YUKIKO,** 63, of Honolulu, died Sept. 9, 1991. She was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by husband, Masato Tamura; son, Walter M.; brothers, Clark H. Shiraki, Takeo Shiraki and Rocky Y. Shiraki; sister, Mrs. Paul (Linda H.) Kuriyama. Memorial service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1991]

**TAN, ALFRED SUI FOOK,** 84, of Hilo, died March 7, 1991. He was born in Kukaiau and was a retired maintenance man at Hilo Hospital. Survived by wife, Solidad; sons, Leonard of Kona and Arnold of Arizona; daughter; Leonettea Moniz Sr.; brther, John; sisters, Josephine Changm

Ida of Ewa; eight grandhchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon tomorrow at St. Joseph Catholic Church; service 12:15 p.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1991]

**Tanaka**, **Asao**, of Pearl City, a retired warehouse foreman, died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Tanaka, 76, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons, Gordon I., Milton K. and Randal S.; brothers Richard T., George M. and George Y.; sister, Elaine S. Nakamura; and two grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1991]

TANAKA, BERNICE KIYOKO, 61, of Pearl City, died Nov. 25, 1991. She was born in Lihue, Kauai, and was a retired clerk for Young Brothers. Survived by husband, Masami; sons, Erick G.; daughters, Mrs. Mereydith J.A. Okano and Leila C.; a granddaughter; mother, Mrs. Mitsuko Nakamura; brothers, Richard M. and Kenneth H Nakamura; sisters, Mrs. Hazei H. Matsushige, Jane N., Mrs. Joan T. Kim. Service 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1991]

**TANAKA, BERNICE KIYOKO,** 61, of Pearl City, died Nov. 25, 1991. She was born in Lihue, Kauai, and was a retired clerk for Young Brothers. Survived by husband, Masami; sons, Erick G.; daughters, Mrs. Mereydith J.A. Okano and Leila C.; a granddaughter; mother, Mrs. Mitsuko Nakamura; brothers, Richard M. and Kenneth H Nakamura; sisters, Mrs. Hazei H. Matsushige, Jane N., Mrs. Joan T. Kim. Service 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1991]

**TANAKA, COROTHY UTAKO IKATSU TANAK,** appeared Jan. 5, 1991. An incorrect spelling of her name was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

**TANAKA, DOROTHY YUTAKO IKATSU,** 75, of Ewa Beach, died Jan. 2, 1991. She was born in Puuloa, Oahu. Survived by sons, Glen T. Nakashi, Roy K. Ikatsu. Service 8 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**Tanaka, Genichi,** 93, of Honolulu died Dec. 4, 1991. He was born in Yamaguchi, Japan and was a retired carpenter. Survived by sons, Ichiro and Richard; daughters, Mrs. Gilbert T. (Betty Y.) Sasaki, Mrs. Robert A. (Helen Y.) Matsusaka, Mrs. Edward (Beatrice E.) Cleveland of Colorado, Mrs. Thomas E. 9Dorothy N.) Nakashima; 14 grandchildren; two sisters in Japan. Private family memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 December 1991]

**Tanaka**, **Genichi**, of Leahi Hospital, a retired carpenter, died Dec. 4 in Leahi Hospital. Tanaka, 93, was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. He is survived by sons, Ichiro and Richard K; daughters, Betty Y. Sasaki, Helen Y, Matsusaka, Beatrice E. Cleveland and Dorothy N. Nakashima; two sisters; 14 grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1991]

**TANAKA, GIL MINORU,** 43, of Kaneohe, died Jan. 24, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a former general manager for Miyano Appliance. Survived by father, Stanley H. Tanaka; mother, Doris M. Miyano; brothers, Derek M., Scott M., Kent T. and Vince A. Miyano; sister, Mrs. Steven (Lori Mae) Sugai; nieces and nephews. Service 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden

Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**Tanaka, Hall T.,** of Honolulu, a retired assistant appraiser at First Hawaiian Bank, died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Tanaka, 68, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Betty M.; son Michael T.; and sister Shigeko Miyake. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1991]

TANAKA, HATSUYO, 69, OF Waimea, Hawaii, died April 23, 1991. She was born in Waimea and was a member of the Kamuela American-Japanese Civic Association. Survived by son, Michael M. of Honolulu; daughters, Beatrice N. Shimamoto of Mililani, Iris M. Loui of Waipahu and Joan R. of Honolulu; brothers, Yoshio Nakata of California, Tadao Nakata Tokuso Nakata of Honolulu, and Tsuruo and Yasuo Nakata; sisters, Takako Ota, and Takaye Enomoto of Honolulu; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 3 to 4 p.m. Monday at Kamuela Hongwanji Mission; service 4 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Waimea Catholic Cemetery. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 1991]

TANAKA, HELEN HAUNANI, 64, of Kahului, Maui, died Sept. 1, 1991. She was born in Hana. Survived by husband, George; sons, Gary, Ronald and Glen; daughter, Mrs. Renato (Shirley) Romero; brothers, Jack and James Aikau of Honolulu; sisters, Sarah Rego and Mrs. Clifford (Elizabeth) Clark of Honolulu; 13 grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 7 to 9 p.m. today at St. Anthony's Church, service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 9am tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

**Tanaka, James S.,** of Honolulu a retired state Department of Transportation employee, died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Tanaka, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Betty S.; sons, James K. and Wes; daughters, Jaime Akamine and Tammy Tsukazaki; four grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Graveside services will be Monday at Hawaii State veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

**TANAKA, JEAN YOSHIKO,** 81, of Honolulu, died Nov. 17, 1991. She was born in Puunene, Maui. Survived by sons, Thomas T. and Daniel Y.; four grandchildren; three greatgrandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Tomeyo Inouye and Mrs. Makiyo Ishida. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1991]

**Tanaka, Masao,** of Honolulu, a radio distributor shop salesman and an employee electric, died Nov. 9 in Kuakini Hospital. Tanaka, 67, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brother Don Y.; and sister Thelma K. Tsuruda. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 November 1991]

**Tanaka, Matsuro,** of Waipahu, a retired nurseryman, died Monday in Pali Momi Hospital. Tanaka, 79, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Shizu; sons David K. and Herbert G.; sister Mitsuko Tatsuno; and four grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

**TANAKA, MINORU,** 86, of Waialua, died March 6, 1991. He was born in Yamaguchi, Jpaan, and retired from Waialua Sugar Company as a mechanic and was a member of the Haleiwa Jodo Mission and Kukea Circle Kumai. Survived by wife Yukuyo Tanaka; son, Richard I.; daughters,

Mrs. Elizabeth Y. Fujii of Florida, Mrs. Ralph M. (Mae R.) Sakai, MRs. Carl Y. (Ann S.) Sato; 10 grandchildren; brothers, Ernest S. Toshio, Edwin N.;; sisters Mrs. Kameo (Cheiko0 Nitta, Mrs. Kimiko Kayaatani; nieces and nephews. Service 12:30 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park, Waipio. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 1991]

**Tanaka, Minoru,** is also survived by brother, Edwin N., whose name should have been listed in an obituary yesterday. Also, a sister's name Kimiko Kayatani was misspelled. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 March 1991]

**TANAKA, MITSUKO TSUTSUMI,** 74, of Butte, Mont., died Feb. 8, 1991. She was born on Maui. Survived by daughter, Jane S. Johnson of Montana; brother, Masato Tsutsumi of Kahului; sisters, Taeko Nagahiro of Wailuku and Tomiko Tsutsumi of Kahului; two grandchildren. Service over the ashes 3 p.m. tomorrow at Kahului Union Church. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1991]

**Tanaka, Mitsuko,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Las Vegas. Tanaka, 63, was born in Waipahu. She is survived by husband Goerge M.; son, Wesley M; brothers, Tsuneo and Hiroshi Abe, and sisters, Velma Minakawa and grace Terashima. Services: 5 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 December 1991]

TANAKA, MIYO, 94, of San Diego, Calif., died Nov. 19, 1991. She was born in Kahului, Maui, and was a retired teacher, principal and educator. She was also a member of the Hawaii Education Association and the, Japanese America Citizens League of San Diego. Survived by son, Paul A.; daughter, Mrs. Ruth T. Trudeau; five grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Betty M. Mori and Mrs. Ruby C. Fukuoka. Memorial service noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 November 1991]

**Tanaka, Patsy H.,** of Wailuku, died Saturday in Hale Makua Kahului. Tanaka, 83, was born in Wailuku. She is survived by husband, Ralph; sons, Stanley T. and Sevath S.; daughter, Florence; and three grandchildren. Services over ashes at 5:30 p.m. Thursday at 5:20 p.m. Thursday at the Wailuku Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 1991]

**TANAKA, RICHARD NOBORU,** 90 of Hilo, died June 17, 1991. He was born in Paipaikou and was a retired school teacher and owner of Tanaka Anthurium Nursery. Survived by brother, Shoichi; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. this evening at Hilo Meishoin; service 6 p.m. Inurnment 10 a.m. Tomorrow at Homelani. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1991]

**TANAKA, RICHARD NOBORU,** 90, of Hilo, died June 17, 1991. He was born in Paipaikou and was a retired school teacher and owner of Tanaka Anthurium Nursery. Survived by brother, Shoichi; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. this evening at Hilo Meishoin; service 6 p.m. Inurnment 10 a.m. tomorrow at Homelani. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

**TANAKA, ROBERT SIAMI,** 86, of Honolulu, died March 22, 1991. He was born in Honomu, Hawaii, and retired as a salesman for Amfac and was member of Soto Shu Kyodan Doshi Kai. Survived by wife, Toshiko; daughter, Mrs. John K (Martha H.) Maesaka; two grandchildren; brothers, Richard H. and Charles S.; sister, Mrs. Yoshio (Kiyoko) Hamamura; sisters-in-;aw,

Hayame Tanaka and Ethel Tanaka. Service 8:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

**TANAKA, TADASHI,** 82, of Mililani, formerly of Kakaako, died Jan. 11, 1991. He was born in Paia, Maui, and was the retired owner of Queen's Furniture. Survived by wife, Mizue; son, Wayne M.; two grandchildren; brother, Shigenobu; sisters, Miyano and Naoye Asano, both of Japan. Service 8 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1991]

**TANAKA, TADASHI,** 82, of Mililani, formerly of Kakaako, who died Jan. 11, 1991, will be 8:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary, Saturday's Advertiser obituary was incorrect based on information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 January 1991]

**Tanaka**, **Thelma H.**, of Honolulu, a retired bookkeeper, died May 22 in Straub Hospital. Tanaka, 88, was born in Hilo. She is survived by husband Masao; son Wilfred M. Watanabe; daughter Madge F. Roach; seven grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 May 1991]

TANDAL, Rev. LAWRENCE, 58, of Wahiawa, died Oct. 31, 1991. He was born In Waialua and was the pastor of the Christian Revival Center in Wahiawa, an ordained minister of Peaceful Holiness Church and minister of music for Wahiawa Assembly of God. He was also a retired master sergeant with the U.S. Army. Survived by wife, Margarita Tandal of Oklahoma; son, Wallace J. Courtney; daughter, Mrs. Baron (Dolores T. Del Ria) Bento; mother, Susana Gomez; brothers, Christopher, Andrew of Oklahoma, Stanley; sisters, Mrs. Sally T. Logan of Arizona, Mrs. Eddie (Emily T.) Lapa, Mrs. Flora T. Kelsey; nine grandchildren; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service, with military honors, 10:30 a.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1991]

**TANG, OUYEN,** 79, of Honolulu, died Nov. 2, 1991. He was born in China. Survived by wife, Phuoc T. Tang; sons, Quang, Long, Lung, Q. Vinh, Trinh, Doi and Loi; 13 grandchildren; sister in China. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1991]

**TANGIAWA, TAMAYO,** 90, of Aiea, formerly of Lahaina, died March 31, 1991. She was born in Pahoa, Hawaii. Survived by son, King; daughters, Nora K. Macareg and Mrs. Fred (Daisy) Nonaka, both of California, Germaine McGuire; 13 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; brother, Yoshio Yasuhara of California; three sisters in Japan. Service 9:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1991]

**Tangjian, Emiliano L. Jr.,** of Waipahu died Thursday in Waipahu. Tangjian, 55, was born in Aiea. He is survived by wife Sue; sons Nathan, Cliff and Wayne; daughters Francine Edrain and Leslie Santa Maria; parents Mr. and Mrs. Guillermo Manzano; brothers Henry, Albert and Dolfo Tanjian, Conrad and Constancio Dela Cuesta, and Primo and Lucio Amba; sister Nancy Ribucan-Cabang; stepbrothers Gregory and John Lobetos; stepsisters Alice Anguay, Vicky

Apostadiro and Lorraine Pappas; and three grandchildren. Prayer services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 October 1991]

**Tangonan, Emiliana R.,** of Honolulu died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Tongonan, 81, was born in the Philppines. She is survived by husband, Teodorico; sons, Victor, Robert and James; daughters,, Victoria Caracol and Mary Tangonan; brother, Raymundo Pasion; sisters, Lucilla Domingo and Rita Pascual, 12 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Rosary: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Monday at St. Stephen Rectory at 2747 Pali Highway. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1991]

**TANIGAWA, YOSHIMI KONO,** 87, of Kekaha, Kauai, died Jan. 5, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Stephen and Kenichi, both of California, and George; daughter, Kiyoko Hashimoto of Waimea; four grandchildren Service 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Waimea Honpa Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

**TANIGUCHI, KAZUO,** 83, of Hilo, died April 3, 1991. He was born in Honomu, Hawaii. He was a retired freight carrier for Foodland. Foodtown and Waikea Meat Market and a member of Soto Taishoji Mission Church. Survived by wife, Yaeko; daughters, Mrs. Robert (Doris) Morita of Los Angeles; Mildred of Hilo, Mrs. Jerry (Amy) Taniguchi of Hilo; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 5 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

**TANIGUCHI, KIYONO,** 91, of Pearl City, died Jan. 14, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan. Survived by sons, Tokio, Torao and Takao of California, Kikumaru and Tatsuo; daughters, Mrs. Roland (Yeiko) Tokairom and Asako Nakayama of Japan; nine grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 1991]

**Taniguchi, Madge T.,** of Elele, Kauai, died Thursday at Tacoma, Wash. Taniguchi, 74, was born in Wahiawa, Kauai. She is survived by sons Alvin and Gerald; daughters Gladys Oyama and Jane Yotsuuye; brother Tatsuo Sakai; sisters Yoshino Urata, Ayano Arakawa and Shimeyo Horta; 13 grandchildren; and give great-grandchildren. Services 4 p.m. Sunday at Hanapepe Zenshuji Soto Mission in Hanapepe, Kauai. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 November 1991]

**TANIGUCHI, RUTH IWAE,** 92, of Waimea, Kauai, died Feb. 16, 1991. She was born in Kobama, Uwajima, Japan. Survived by sons, Baker, Eisei of California, Hisao of Honolulu, Dexter of Waipahu and Edsil of California; daughters, Roseline T. Ikeno of Honolulu, Sumiko Metivier of Kalaheo, Yukie Kato and Sabra Toma, both of Honolulu, and Jane Okamoto of California; 24 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 4:30 to 5 p.m. today at Waimea Foreign Church; service follows. Burial at church cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 February 1991

**TANIGUCHI, YOSHIO CLARENCE,** 77, of Honolulu, died Nov. 4, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a salesman retired from Malolo Beverage. Survived by son, Clyde Y. of California; daughter, Mrs. Irene H. Kawaguchi; two grandchildren; brother, Norio. Private family service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 November 1991]

**TANIGUCHI, YUKIWO,** 75, of Hilo, chairman of the board for K.T.A Superstores, died Thursday. Born in Hilo, Tanguichhi at one time served as president of the Hilo Meat Dealers Association. He is survived by sons, Barry K. and Lon T., daughters, Mrs. James (Mayan Y.) Miyada; nine grandchildren; brother, Hidetoshi of Kailua-Kona; sisters, Mrs. Miyako Kudo of Japan, Mrs. Roger (Sayoko) Kawasaki and Mrs. Raymond (Sachiko) Chun of Honolulu. Friends may call 5:30 to 7 p.m. Wednesday at Honpa Hongwanji Hilo Betsuin; service at 7 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1991]

**TANIGUCHI, YUKIWO,** 75, of Hilo, chairman of the board for K.T.A Superstores, died Thursday. Born in Hilo, Tanguichhi at one time served as president of the Hilo Meat Dealers Association. He is survived by sons, Barry K. and Lon T., daughters, Mrs. James (Mayan Y.) Miyada; nine grandchildren; brother, Hidetoshi of Kailua-Kona; sisters, Mrs. Miyako Kudo of Japan, Mrs. Roger (Sayoko) Kawasaki and Mrs. Raymond (Sachiko) Chun of Honolulu. Friends may call 5:30 to 7 p.m. Wednesday at Honpa Hongwanji Hilo Betsuin; service at 7 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 December 1991]

**Taniguchi, Yukiwo,** of Hilo, chairman of the board of K.T.A. Super Store, died Thursday in Straub Hospital. Taniguchi, 75, was borni n Hilo. He is survived by sons Barry K. and Lon T.; daughter Maryan Y. Miyada; brother Hidetoshi; sisters Miyako Kudo, Sayoko Kawasaki and Sachiko Chung; and nine grandchildren. Services 7 pm. Wednesday at Honpa Hongwaji Hilo Betsuin. Call after 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 November 1991]

**Tanimoto, Yoshio "Bill"**, of Aiea, a retired tuna packers marine electrician died Saturday in Pali Momi Hospital. Tanimoto, 78, was born in Kaluanui, Maui. He is survived by wife, Yoshie; son, Paul K.; daughters, Mitze M. Austin and Ann K. Tomisato; sister, Stella M. Shima; and five grandchildren. Memorial services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

**Tanimoto, Yoshio "Bill",** will be remembered in memorial services at 4 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. The date of services was incorrectly listed in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

**Tanji, Bunsaku** of Kula, Maui, died Thursday in Kula Hospital. Tanji, 88, was born in Fukushima, Japan. He is survived by wife Shizue; sons Kenneth K. and George H.; daughters Ellen Duncan and Janet S. Felt; 14 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Wake: 7 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Services: 1 p.m. Monday. Call after noon. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 September 1919]

**TANJI, ELIZABETH KIMIYO,** 79, of Honolulu, died June 9, 1991. She was born in Waimanalo and was a member of the Honolulu Christian Church. Survived by husband, Henry

H. Tanji; sons, Andrew S., Samuel K., Daniel S. and Edwin I.; five grandchildren; brothers, Noboru and Thomas T. Iwaoka; sisters, Gladys F. Iwaoka and Mrs. Albert T. (Grace T.) Honda. Memorial service 7 p.m. Friday at Honolulu Christian Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

**TANJI, ELIZABETH KIMIYO,** 79, Of Honolulu, died June 9, 1991. She was born in Waimanalo and was a member of the Honolulu Christian Church. Survived by husband, Hideo Tanji; sons, Andrew S. (Virginia) Tanji, Samuel K. (Joyce) Tanji, Daniel S. Tanji, and Edwin I. (Harolyn) Tanji of Maui; five grandchildren; brothers, Noboru (Violet M.) Iwaoka and Thomas T. (Susan) Iwaoka; sisters, Gladys F. Iwaoka and Mrs. Albert T. (Grace T.) Honda. Memorial service 7 p.m. tomorrow at Honolulu. Christian Church, 2207 Oahu Avenue. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

**Tanner, Maude K.F.,** of Honolulu, a retired schoolteacher, died yesterday in Kaiser Hospital. Tanner, 84, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by son Hugo W.; daughter Pili Wolfe; brothers, Bernard, Rudolph and Buddy; sisters, Annette Ryan, Emma Shar, Irmgard Aluli, Diane Fernandez and Edna Bekeart, and four grandchildren. Services: 1 p.m. Friday at the Church of the Holy Nativity. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Memorial donations suggested to the Church of the Holy Nativity or to the Farden Memorial Fund at Holy Innocents' Episcopal Church in Lahaina.

**TANNER, ROBERT LEE,** 59, of Kailua, died June 16, 1991. Born in New York, he was Pacific area manager of IBM during the 1970s and was instrumental in the information of the U.S.S. Bowfin Memorial Park. Survived by wife, Sally Ann Tanner; sons, Bob Jr. and Leon; daughters, Diane Cazinha of Kaneohe, Lisa Mainero of Georgia, Sue Oakley of Washington state and Betsy Bonnema of Kailua; four grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. tomorrow at St. Christopher's Episcopal Church in Kailua. Aloha attire. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations to St. Christopher's Church Building Fund. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

**TANOUYE, CHERYL HISAYO,** 42, of Wailuku, Maui, died Sept. 8, 1991. She was born in Wailuku, and was the business specialist for the Maui District Office of the state Department of Education. Survived by mother, Yoshime Tanouye; brother, Gary; sister, Linda, Service 5 p.m. Thursday at Wailuku Hongwanji Mission. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1991]

**Tanouye, Eimatsu,** of Wahiawa, a retired employee at Ewa Plantation, died April 29 in Wahiawa Hospital. Tanuoye, 92, was born in Heeia. He is survived by son; Hideo; daughters, Elaine Y. Mita and Sadie Okamoto; five grandchildren, and three great-grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 1991]

**Tanouye, Kameju,** of Kainaliu-Kona, Hawaii died Tuesday in Hillhaven Kona, Hawaii Healthcare Center. Tanouye, 93, was born in Kumamoto, Japan. She is survived by sons, Shoichi and Takeo Tanyoue and Daniel and Terry Iseri; daughters Carolyn Hirata, Gertrude Hayashida, Mildred Imai and Taeko uchimura; 24 grandchildren and 19 great-grandchildren; Services: 5 p.m. Monday at the Kona Hongwanji. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 March 1991]

**Tanudra, Fabio G.,** of Honolulu died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Tanudra, 87, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Benigna; sons; Nicholas P. and Abe P., 19 grandchildren and 28 great grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Graveside services: 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 26 March 1991]

**TAOYAN, MARTIN PAISON,** 90, Of Waimanalo, died Sept. 7, 1991. He was born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by wife, Soledad B. friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at St. George Catholic Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

**TAPARA, FIDEL GENSON,** 84, of Honolulu, died April 15, 1991. He was born in Cebu, Philippines. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Harod (Irene) La Pierre, Mrs. Patrick (Luz Josephine) DeSilva and Joan Caberto; sons, Raphael, Fidel Jr., Babriel, Gerard and Benedict; 20 grandchildren and 11 great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 7 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa Catholic Church; service 8 p.m. Or call from 8:30 to 11:15 a.m. Wednesday; mass 10:15 a.m. Wednesday; mass 10:15 a.m. Burial 11:30 a.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]

**TAPFER, MARIE EILEEN,** 67, of Aiea, died Nov. 18, 1991. She was born in Stratford, Wash., and was a longtime resident of Hawaii and a member of St. Timothy's Episcopal Church in Aiea. Survived by husband, Carl W. Tapfer; son; Christopher of Washington State; nieces and nephews. Arrangements by William Funeral Services. Service and burial in Washington state. Donations to the Alzheimer's Association, 1050 Ala Moana, Honolulu, HI 96814, or to St. Timothy's Episcopal Church in Aiea. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1991]

**Tarampi, Mariano,** of Kahuku died Wednesday at home. Tarampi, 93, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Rita. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: noon Saturday at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1991]

**Tarrant, Julia L. "Judy",** of Pearl City died Oct. 12 in Kaiser Hospital. Tarrant, 62, was born in Hau'ula. She is survived by sons Earl C. and Erwin W. Ford and Glenn P. Tarant; daughter Anna P.; mother Anna N. Ford; brothers Donald F. Jr., Solomon V. and Vernon P. Ford; four grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual or aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1991]

**Tarumoto, Mitsugi "Tommy",** of Pearl City, a retired supervisor a Pacific Construction, died, Wednesday in Honolulu. Tarumoto, 75, was born in Papaikou, Hawaii. He is survived by wife, Akiko; sons, Glenn T., Earl K. and Bert I; daughter, Verna K. uemda; sisters, Mineo Yamagata and Yuriko Morita; and eight grandchildren. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. The family asks that casual attire be worn and flowers be omitted. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 1991]

**TARUMOTO, RAISUKE,** 90, of Hilo, died Jan. 7, 1991. He was born in Onomea and was a retired carpenter and a member of the Anela Kumiai and Hilo Daijingu. Survived by sons, Masatoshi and Paul S. and Richard T., both of California; daughters, Hatsuye Takamori of Honolulu and Betty K. Ikeda; 15 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 1 to 2 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

TASAKA, MARGARET YASUDA, 54, of Kapaa, Kauai, died April 3, 1991. She was born in Kawaikau and was a teacher at King Kaumualii School. Survived by husband. Clyde K.; daughter, Toni L.; parents, Asaichi and Isano Tasaka of Kauai; sister, Mrs. Mitsugi (Marjorie M.) Nakashima of Kalaheo. Service 5 p.m. Saturday at All Saints Episcopal Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**TASAKA, MARGARET YASUDA,** whose obituary appeared recently in the paper, is survived, among others by parents, Asaichi and Isano Yasuda of Kapaa. She was born in Kapaa. Incorrect information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1991]

**TASAKA**, **SUNAO**, 88, of Hilo died, March 21, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired self-employed owner of the former Tasaka Trucking services. He was also a member of Hilo Meishon Kyodan. Survived by wife, Shizue Tasaka; sons, Masaichi of Honolulu and Hideo of California; daughters, Sadie Tashima of Honolulu, Misao Yamane, Ayako Shioji and Kimie Taise; 16 grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 4 to 5 p.m. Thursday at Hilo Meishoin; service 5 p.m. Thursday at Hilo Meishoin; service 5 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1991]

**Tasaki, Kenso "Ken",** of Aica, an electrical technician supervisor, died Sunday at home. Tasaki, 63, was born in Aiea. He is survived by wife May; son Dennis; daughters Lynn Hirano and Jo Ann Tom; brothers Tadashi and Harold; and sisters Hatsuko Matsumoto; Akiko Takafuji, Miriam Nishimoto, Edna Hedges, Janet Ume-da and Melvina Nomura. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. Burial: 8:30 a.mr Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

**TASHIMA, ANGELINE MEDEIROS,** 81, of Honolulu, died March 23, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Kewalo, Punchbowl and Kalihi Holy Ghost Society. Survived by son, Reginald R.; daughters, Mrs. Robert 9AMrie) Crowell and Mrs. Howard (Jeannette A.) Tavares; seven grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; sisters, Wilam Akiona and Cecelia Alemeida; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Sr. Elizabeth Catholic Church; mass 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 11 a.m. next Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1991]

**Tashima, Tomo,** of Honolulu, died Wednesday in Honolulu. Tashima, 97, was born in Hiroshima, japan. She is survived by sons Sakae, Kiyoto, George and henry k; daughter Agnes A. Maeda; 13 grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren. Memorial services 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star bulletin 30 March 1991].

**TATAKI, SHIGEKO,** whose obituary appeared recently, is survived, among others, by brother, Takeshi Kotomori of Honolulu. Incorrect information was provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Tateishi, Alice K.,** is also survived by husband Shigeki, who was not listed in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1991]

**TATEISHI, ALICE KIYOMI,** 74, of Honolulu, died Sept. 27, 1991. She was born in Laupanoehoe, Big Island, was former owner of Kahala Florist and a member of Star of the Sea Catholic Church. Survived by husband, Shigeki; sons, Gary K., Allen A. and Paul T.; daughter, Mrs. Rodney (Joanne H.) Auwae of California; four grandchildren; brothers, Roy Terada, Isami Terada, both of Colorado, Takeshi Terada and Kazuji Terada of Washington. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Mortuary. Mass 10 a.m. Friday at Star of the Sea Church. Casual attire. In lieu of flowers, donations to Alzheimer's Disease Association. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 1991]

**TATEISHI, NATSU,** 101, of Honolulu died June 12, 1991. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan. Survived by sons, Seichi, William M., Masanori and Masamitsu; 16 grandchildren; 26 greatgrandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 July 1991]

**TATEOKA, YUTAKA SMILEY,** 73, of Aiea, died March 24, 1991. He was born in Aiea and was a retired painter. Survived by sons Patrick Inoye; daughters, Mrs. Melvin (Vivian A.) Nakano, Mrs. Wayne (Diane M.) Miyasato; five grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Monday at Kona Hongwanji Mission in Kealakekua. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1991]

TATEYAMA, KENJIRO "TOKU", 79, of Wailuku, Maui, died Nov. 1, 1991. He was born in Waikamoi and retired from Haleakala Motors after 43 years of service. He was also a member of the Maui Commercial Golf Club and the Wednesday Group, Inc. Survived by wife, Katherine Tateyama; sons, Kenneth of Honolulu and Roy of Kahului; daughter, Kathleen Burke of California; sisters, Janeyo Okazaki of Maui, Mae S. Akai and Margaret C. Tamura, both of Honolulu; six grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Burial 10 a.m. Monday at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1991]

**TATEYAMA, STEVEN KIYOSHI**, 50, of Pukalani, died April 18, 1991. He was born on Kauai, was with Dorvin Leis, Inc. and was a member of the Maui Commercial Golf Club. Survived by wife, Marjory; mother, Shizue Tateyama of Paia; son, Beau of Pukalani; daughter, Candis Tateyama of Pukalani; sisters, Mrs. Ronald (Vivian) Ueoka of Hilo and Mrs. Charles (Merie) Murakami of California. Funeral over all the ashes 4 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1991]

**TATSUTA, CHIENO,** 93, of Mountain View, Hawaii, died Sept. 5, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima. Japan, and was a housewife and a member of the Mountain View Baldwin Kumiai and the Puna Honqwanji Kyodan and Fujinkai. Survived by sons, Masayuki H., Hideto of Honolulu, Michael and Ronald, both of California, Raymond; daughters, Michie Murakami and

Masako Nishikawa, both of Hilo, Sue Tanaka of California and Yaeko Lefeber of Washington state; brother. Tadaji Fujioka of Japan; 15 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 4 to 5 p.m. Monday at Puna Hongwanji Mission; service 5 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**Tatsutani, Chitatsu,** of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, a retired employee of Hilo Coast Processing Co., died Thursday in the Life Care Center of Hilo. Tatsutani, 84, was born in Hakalau, Hawaii. He is survived by sons Thomas T. Shuji, Chiso and Lionel S.; daughters Jean M. Tatsutani and Jane T. Ota; brother Toyomi; and nine grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 October 1991]

**Tau'au, Mele,** of Waipahu died last Thursday at home. Tau'au, 70, was born in American Samoa. She is survived by sons, Tavita S., Sit'oa Jr. and Vaeluaga S.; daughters, Aitufa N. Epenesa, Vineta Ah Kion, Tiva Noran, Fa'alagiga, Andrew, Liugalua Bradenbur, Agava'a Kuresa and Pelise Talimaile; sister, Feiloaliga S. Tago, 38 grandchildren and 28 grandchildren. Wake services: 6 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

**TAUFAASAU, IGNATIUS P. "IKI",** 53, of Waianae, died June 8, 1991. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Yvonne L Taufaasau; son, Lance P.; daughters. Tammy K. Romero, Florence K.; brothers, Alaivanu, Francis V., Patrick M.; sisters, Martha Barber, Antonia Foster, Sophia Leaupepe, Florence Faalepo, Mary Tulafono; five grandchildren. Friends may call from 4:30 p.m. today at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service"5:30 p.m. Burial in American Samoa at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

**TAUMULI, TAPEAFI FEALOFANI,** 49, of Honolulu, died Sept. 14, 1991. He was born in Western Samoa. Survived by wife, Salaevalu Taumuli; son, Lameko; daughters, Tafafao Samau, Tofamamao Sutherton; eight grandchildren; sister, Viopapa Vitolio. Service 7:30 a.m. Saturday at Church of the Nazarene. Burial 10 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1991]

**TAVARES, ANNIE K. LEWIS,** 84, of Honolulu, died Jan. 23, 1991. She was born In Kaneohe. Survived by husband, William; four grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sister, Agnes Miller; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at St. Patrick Church; mass 9:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

**Tavares, Eleanor P.,** of Waianae died Oct. 9 in Pali Momi Hospital. Tavares, 70, was born in Kapaa, Kauai. She is survived by daughters Naomi Souza, Audrey Lopez and Anita L. Gray; brothers Harry Park and Joseph Kiili; sisters Elmonte Kalama and Elaine Moore; 25 grandchildren; and 18 great-grandchildren. Mass: 11a.m. Saturday at Sacred Heart of Waianae. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1991]

**TAVARES, JOHN JOSPEH,** 77, of Pearl City, died March 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu, and had been a supervisor for a roofing company. Survived by sons, Leroy, Harold, Leonard, Donald and William; daughters, Mrs. Emilio (Nellie J.) Canecia Jr., Dolly Pua I. Laws; 30 grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; brother, Richard; sisters, Virginia Laws, Edna Grace, Katherine Taylor of Texas. Friends may call 8 to 10 am. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**Tavares, Raymond J.,** of Makawao, Maui, a retired chief operator at HC&S in Puunene, died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Tavares, 71, was born in Haiku, Maui. He is survived by wife, Elizabeth M.; son, Raymond; daughters, Brigitte Herrell and Elfridge Tavares; brothers, Edward S. and Patrick, sisters, Margaret Lochs, Bernice Glenn, Trudy Humphrey and Stephanie Rackley; and five grandchildren. Mass: 9 to 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's Burial: Makawao Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

**Tavares, Raymond J.,** of Makawao, Maui, a retired chief operator at HC&S in Puunene, died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Services will be held at St. Joseph Church in Makawa with Mass from 9 to 11 a.m. Friday, Burial: Makawao Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. In an obituary yesterday. Casual attire. In an obituary yesterday, an incorrect location for the services was published. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 1991]

**Tavares, Steven,** of Kailua, a retired electronic technician at John J. Harding Co., died Saturday in Straub Hospital. Tavares, 67, was born on Maui. He is survived by wife Lynda P.; sons Kawena, Keith, Ian and Keola; daughters Stevelynn Book, Leatrice Medeiros and Leilani Richardson; brothers Larry and Walter; sisters Thelma Carvalho and Sophie Meyer, 10 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services: noon Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1991]

**Tawata, Thomas S.,** is also survived by brother Shinso, whose first name was misspelled by the mortuary for an obituary published Thursday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1991]

**Tawata, Thomas S.,** of Honolulu, a retired salesman at Schuman Crraige, died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Tawata, 59, was born in Waipahu. HE is survived by wife, Hele N.; sons, Brian S.; daughter, Stephanie N; brothers, Shinco and Richard S. and sisters, Beatrice S. Huber and Penny S. Ishikawa. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1991]

**Tawata, Thomas Shinye,** whose obituary appeared recently in the paper, is survived by among others, brother, Shon So. Incorrect information was provided by the Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 December 1991]

**TAYABAS, LIBRADA N.,** 69, of Honolulu, died Sept. 16, 1991. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by husband, Macario C. Tayabas; sons, Macario C. Jr. and Paul Canumay; daughters, Linda, Bonnie, Theresa Tayabas-Shimoda, Ernestine Tayabas Kim, Mingy Dimond and Natie Taylor; brothers, Bernie Nebres and Ralph Acedilia; sisters Andrea Samson: 12 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 10 a.m. Friday at St. Patrick's

Church. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

**Taylor, Beatrice H.L.,** of Honolulu, a retired teacher with the state Department of Education, died Saturday in Nuuanu Lani Care Home. Taylor, 74, was born in Hio. She is survived by brothers Sik Kum, Clarence S.J. and James S.H. Tsui; and sisters Hope Yee, Charity Chang, Hin Fun Tsui and Faith Louie. Graveside services: 3 p.m. Friday at the National memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

TAYLOR, EDWIN BENJAMIN GRAY JR., 65, of Kaneohe, died March 16, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as a firefighter at the Pearl Harbor Naval Station after 31 years of service. HE was also president of the State Federation of Chapters, National Association of Retired Employees, and a member of the Kaneohe Neighborhood Board No. 30. He was a veteran of World War II and member of the VFW. He was an active member of St Ann's Church and its Holy Name Society and was a president of Hui O' Ukelele. Survived by wife, Jeannette E.; sons, Edwin B.G. III and Ayres K.; daughter, Henrriette M.; hanai mother, Nancy Sylva; three grandsons; brother, Charles B. of Virginia; sister, Caroline Turnnel of Texas; nieces, nephews and aunts. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. to noon Wednesday at St. Ann's Catholic Church; service at noon. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

**TAYLOR, LAWRENCE CHARLES,** 50, of Honolulu, died April 16, 1991. He was born in Iowa and was a floral designer with Sunshine and Flowers and The Growing Concern. Survived by sons, Phillip of Nebraska and Brent of Missouri; three grandchildren; parents, Velma and Berdel Taylor Sr. of Iowa; brothers, Gregory and Berdel Jr., both of Iowa; sisters, Sonnie Budd and Jodie Adkins, both of Iowa; nieces and nephews. Private services held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 April 1991]

**Taylor, Nora,** of Honolulu, widow of James Irving Taylor, and executive of Honolulu Paper Co., died Sunday in Honolulu. Taylor, 96, was born in Devonshire, England. She is survived by daughter, Jane Bankhardt and three grandchildren. Services have been held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 1991]

**TAYLOR, REGINA GROCHOLA,** 68, of Honolulu, died June 3, 1991. She was born in New York. Survived by husband, Edward A.; daughter, Barbara Taylor-Archey; a grandson. Private service held. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. Donations to American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

**TAYLOR, ROBERT ANTHONY,** 64, of Honolulu, died Oct. 4, 1991. He was born in Patterson, N.J. Survived by wife, Mary; daughters, Tracy and Racella Smith and Troy Neely; stepsons, Sean, Dale and Dean Simmons; six grandchildren; seven nieces; brothers, Joseph Owen and Edward F.; father, Robert H. Taylor. Service 12:45 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to St. Francis Hospice. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1991]

**TAYLOR, WARNER FLOYD,** 79, of Honolulu, died May 14, 1991. He was born in Middletown, Del., and was a retired electrical engineer. He graduated from Rutgers University in

1933 and was a founding board member of Ballet Hawaii. Survived by wife, Marjorie; son, Jeffery; daughter, Barbara Craw; four grandchildren. Memorial service 4:30 p.m. Monday at Waioli Chapel, Manoa. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 May 1991]

**Teasdale, George M.E.,** of Kailua died Saturday in Kailua. Teasdale, 77, was born in Canada. He is survived wife Jacqueline; sons Raymond and Robert; daughters Margie Wilson, Celine Wataru, Lucie Decker, Mariette, Louise and Jeanette Teasdale and Suzanne Burnham; brother Henry; and 17 grandchildren. Services: 8 a.m. Saturday at St. John Vianney Church. Ashes to be scattered at sea. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1991]

**TEIXEIRA, ALAN JOSEPH GONSALVES,** 37, of Waianae, formerly of Kaimuki, died May 23, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a graduate of Kaimuki Hig School, Class of 1971. Survived by wife, Pearl P. Teixeira; son, Shane; daughter, Celeste, mother, Mrs. Philomena Teixeira; brothers, Albert, Adrian, August and Anthony; sisters, MRS. Steven (Bibiana) Gouvela and Mrs. Barbara Wong; aunts, uncles, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 9 a.m. to noon Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 1991]

**TEIXEIRA, ALBERT GONSALVES SR.,** 81, of Honolulu, died March 30, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a nurseryman for Waimano Home. Survived by wife, Philomena Silva; sons, Albert Jr., Adrian, August, Anthony N. and Alan J.; daughters, Mrs. Steven (Bibiana) Gouveia and Barbara Wong; 13 grandchildren; sisters, Pricilla and Cecilia; brother, John; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. to noon Monday at St. Patrick's Catholic Church; mass noon, Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Teixeira, Joseph G. Jr.,** of Waianae, a retired dairyman at Maunawili Dairy Farm, died May 15 in Waianae Coast Comprehensive Health Center. Teixeira, 72, was born in Kona. He is survived by wife Shirley M.; daughters Diane Magsayo, Dorene Ventula and Patty Quitog; sister, Delphine Fleming; and 11 grandchildren. Services: noon Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 May 1991]

**TEJADA, BENITO "BENNY",** 32, of Honolulu, died Dec. 20, 1990. He was born in the Dominican Republic. Survived by parents, Camilo and Estela Tejada of the Dominican Republic; brothers, Arsenio "Checo" of Wahiawa, Victor and Rafael of New York, Frank of Florida and David of the Dominican Republic; sisters, Josephine of New Jersey, Luz of Philadelphia and Olga of New York; grandmother, Mamalola Collado of the Dominican Republic; aunts uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Jan. 12 at Our Lady of Sorrows Catholic Church; memorial service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial was in New York. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**TELLES, ROSE OLIVEIRA**, 73, of Kalihi, died March 2, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Vincent Jr.; Eugene, Thomas and Jonathan; daughters, Isabel, Barbara Marcum, Antoinette Hu, Margaret Veronica Daniel of California; sister, Olympia DePonte; 16 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Mass 10 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of the Mount Catholic

Church. Private burial at Sunset Memorial Park. No flowers. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 5 March 1991]

**Temple, John S.,** of Hilo, a retired mechanical engineer at C. Brewer &Co., died Sunday in Hilo Hospital. Temple, 79, was born in Kansas. He is survived by brother James F. Local services will not be held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1991]

**Templeman, Norma,** of Pearl City died Wednesday in Pali MemorialHospitl. Templeman, 66, was born in New York. She is survived by, daughters Robyn Templeman and Gail Yamasaki; and three grandchildren. Memorial services: 5 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. Taito, 73, was born in American Samoa. He is survived by wife Usumai; sons Tauaiga Jr. and Patini; daughters Faalelelei T. Masaniai and Elisapeta T. Lavata'i; 17 grandchildren; and two great grandchildren. Wake: 3 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Samoan Congregational Christian Church. Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Call after 7 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

TENGAN, HAROLD TEIKO, 67, of Hilo, died July 21, 1991. He was born on Maui and was a praetor of Hilo Street Works and the Pacific Macademia Nut Corp. Survived by wife, Pearl L. Tengan; sons, Michael, Vernon, Arnold, Ethan, Felix; daughters, Josephine Starkey and Ivonne Everett, both of Molokai, Donna Scaff of Honolulu, Anette Chapman of California, Casey Wilder of Aiea, Tania Shore of California, Kelley and Kihei; brothers, Walter of Molokai, Lawrence of Washington D.C. and Teimei of Honolulu, Irene Almelda of Honolulu, Elizabeth Okamoto of Honolulu and Elsie Morosin of New Mexico; 13 grandchildren. Private service held. Burial was at Hawaii Veteran's Cemetery No 2 No flowers. Memorial donations to the American Lung Association of Hawaii. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 July 1991]

**TENGAN, KAMA,** 100, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 12, 1931. She was born in Okinawa. Survived by sons, Shuichi of Wailuku, Kenjiro of Kula, Rikizo of Wailuku, Shiro and Goro Tengan of Honolulu, Richard of Wailuku, and Harry of Honolulu; daughters, Mrs. Kenneth (Yukie) Ikeno and Mrs. Gene (Sakiko) Shiroma, both of Oahu; 45 grandchildren; 17 greatgrandchildren. Service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1991]

**TENGAN, MASAO,** 78, of Kahului, Maui, died June 13, 1991. He was born in Puunene, Maui. Survived by wife, Katsuko Tengan; son, George M. of Maryland; brothers, Teimei of Honolulu, Teiko of Hilo, Walter of Molokai, and Hiroshi of California; sisters, Kiyoko Aki, Hatsue Alameda and Hanayo Okamoto, all of Honolulu, and Sueko Marifon of New Mexico; two grandchildren. Service 3 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 June 1991]

**Tengan, Matsu,** of Honolulu died Nov. 20 in Kuakini Hospital. Tengan, 88, was born on Okinawa. She is survived by daughters, Teruko Yamamoto and Lillian Tengan; five grandchildren; and eight grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

Tengan, Shigeo, of Honolulu, formerly of Kakaako, a retired power plant controlman at Pearl

Harbor, died Monday in Kuakini Hospital. Tengan, 68, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Alice K.; sons Rodney S. and Craig A.; daughter Allison J.; and sister Rose Kikuyama. Memorial services: 1 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 July 1991]

**Tengan, Shojun,** of Honolulu, a retired cook, died April 16 in Honolulu. Tengan, 87, was born on Okinawa. He is survived by wife Yoshiko and stepsons Jamie M. and James Y. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 April 1991]

**Tenorio, Marcelina C.,** of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, died last Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. Tenorio, 71, was born in Manaoag, Pangasinan, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Pedro; sons Loreto, Camilo, Bonifacio and Conrado; daughters Carlina Fernandez and Rosalina Limos; sister Robeta; and 16 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Joseph's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1991]

**TEODOSIO, RIGGIE SANTOS,** infant son of Ricky and Gloria Teodosio, died Nov. 6, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Also survived by paternal grandmother, Flocerpida Teodosio of the Philippines; mothernal grandparents, Jaime and Clara Santos of the Philippines; uncles, aunts and cousins. Friends may call 6:30 to 9 p.m. Sunday at St. John the Baptist Church; Mass 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 9 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1991]

**Terada, Hatsuyo,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Hale Pulama Mau. Terada, 88, was born in Waipahu. She is survived by sons Dr. Harry T. and Dr. Francis M. Terada; daughter Hilda Y. Takeyama; sisters Haruko Muraoka, Mildred Vandergrift, Dorothy Y. Murakami and Marian M. Yoshimoto; 11 grandchildren and nine great-grandchildren. Private family memorial services were held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 October 1991]

**Terada, Mildred M.,** of Honolulu, who died in a pedestrian accident Friday on Vineyard Boulevard, will be remembered in memorial services at 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Terada, 81, was born in Lihue. She is survived by sons Edison H., Paul M. and John s.; daughters Nellie J.T. Soares, Nancy M. Miyoi, anne S. higa and Helen I. Aiu; 18 grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

**TERADA, TOYO,** 98, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was a member of Jodo Shu Kyodan and Honolulu Hiroshima Ken Jin Kai. Survived by son, Masami Hamakado; daughters, Mrs. Bob N. (Irene K.) Nishida, Mrs. Jack K. (Jane T.) Izutsu; 10 grandchildren, eight great-grandchildren. Memorial service 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 1991]

**TERAGAWA, AKINO,** 82, of Honolulu, died Oct. 30, 1991. She was born in Wahiawa, Kauai, and retired as a cafeteria worker for the state of Hawaii. Survived by sons, Richard K. of Kauai and George T. of California; daughter, Mrs. Robert (Kathleen I.) Oshiro; 11 grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren; brothers, Dick T.; Tanaka of California, Oshizo Tanaka, Choji Tanaka and Mutsuo Tanaka of Mississippi; sisters; Mrs. Fusayo Kaisan, Mrs. Ethel S. Kunihiro and

Mrs. Sueno Nishimoto. Memorial service 2; p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

**Teramoto, Raymond I.,** of Mililani, a retired employee of Hosador Lumber Co., died Sunday in Pali Momi Hospital. Teramoto, 66, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Mabel T.; sons Dr. Lance I. and Keith S. Teramoto; daughters Kristyne H. Teramoto, Rae Seitz and Myra M. Conant; sisters H. Ebina, T. Takahashi, Florence Imai, Helene Okino and Gladys Harada; and three grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 October 1991]

**TERAMOTO, ROBERT KANZO,** 70, of Wahiawa, died Feb. 25, 1991. HE was born in Honolulu and was retired from the army after more than 26 years of service. Survived by wife, Gail S.; sons, Allan A., Roger K. and Robert K. Jr.; daughters, Nancy N., and Mr. David (Robin) Ursida of Georgia; two grandchildren; brother Raymond; sisters, Toshiko Ebina, Tsumeko Takahashi, Mrs. Koichi (Kimiko) Imai, Mrs. Shigeo (Yaeko) Okino and Gladys Harada; two sisters-in-law. Service 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 March 1991]

**TERAO, KENNETH MITSUO,** 71, of Ewa, died Nov. 14, 1991. He was born in Yamaguchi, Japan, and retired from Oahu Sugar Co. He was a member of the Ewa Hongwanji and Ewa Hui Aloha. Survived by wife, Kiyoko "Kay"; sons, Ryne J. of Kauai and Lindy Y.; a granddaughter; brothers, Yoshihito of Japan, Nobuyoshi of California, Archie A.; sisters, Mrs. Kiichi (Ichiko) Saiki and Mrs. Robert (Stella S.) Honke; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, Waipio. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 1991]

**TERASHIMA, AGNES CHIYOMI,** 46, of Waipahu, died Nov. 9, 1991. She was born in Waipahu and was employed at Whitmore Communications Center. Survived by mother, Haru Terashima; brothers, Hideharu, Mitsuo and Charles; sister, Mrs. Paul (Susan) Takamoto. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, Waipio. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 1991]

**Terazono, George T.,** of Kealakekua, Kona, a retired commercial fisherman, died Friday in Kona Hospital. Terazono, 68, was born in Kailua-Kona. He is survived by wife Toyoko; son Milton Y. and Mitchell T.; daughters Frances S. Yoshioka and Sandra Ann S. Tanji; sister Mary Okura; 11 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Thursday at Central Kona Union Church. Call after 3 p.m. Cremation to follow at Kona Community Crematorium. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

**Terhali, Grace C.**, of Honolulu, a retired executive secretary at Hawaiian Airlines, died Friday in Honolulu. Terhali, 78, was born in New York, She is survived by husband Jake A^ son Jon L. Snyder; a brother, a sister, a half-sister, and a granddaughter. Terhali had been a volunteer for Straub Clinic & Hospital. Services: 10 a.m. tomorrow at First United Methodist Church, 1010 S. Beretania St Call after 1 a.m. Inurnment at a later date at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**Terrado, Rogello R.,** of Honolulu died Nov. 21 in Kuakini Hospital. Terrado, 49, was born in Pangasinan the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Lourdes; sons, Roberto, Rolando, Ronnie, Efredn, Manolito, Gary, Anthony and Rogelio Jr.; daughters, Lenny Barroga and Lolita, Lilia and Lorna Terrado; mother, Cecilia; brother, Saturinino; and sisters, Lucia Lobo, Josefina Capilite and Erlinda Terrado. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9:15 a.m. Saturday at St. Anthony's Church in Kalihi. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**Teruya, Frank I.,** of Honolulu, a retired carpenter, died Wednesday in Kuakini Hosptial. Teruya, 76, was born in Kekaha, Kauai. He is survived by son, Richard M., mother, Kame; brothers, Masao, Michael S., and Lawrence H; and two grandchildren. Memorial services: 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 August 1991]

**Teruya, Kame,** of Honolulu died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Teruya, 86, was born on Okinawa. She is survived by sons Koichi, Harry K., Thomas T. and Rosco M.; daughters, Kikue McGahey and Lillian Y. Miysato; eight grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991].

**Teruya, Kiyoko,** of Waialae also known as Kiyoko Kiuyna, a retired cook at Skeiya Restaurant, died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Teruya, 72, was born in Peepekeo, Hawaii. She is survived by sons, Deniis S. Kiyuna and Michael S. Teruya; daughters, Pauline M. kalbrenner and Judith K. Matsuda; brother, Harold Higa; sisters, Hisako Higa, Miyuki Downes, Matsue Repoza and Kazuko Mento; and eight grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

**TERUYA, TOMI,** 89, of Kaneohe formerly of Kam IV Road, died April 24, 1991. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of Miwa Doshi Kai. Survived by sons, Norman S. and Francis H.; daughters, Mrs. Margaret M. Shimabukuro and Mrs. Andrew M. (Nancy T.) Fujisaki; 13 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 1991]

**Tesch, Joyce C.,** of Honolulu, a claims adjuster for First Insurance Co. of Hawaii, died Sunday in Kaiser Hospital. Tesch, 45, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Du-Wayne; daughter Wendy; father Joseph Silva Sr.; mother Vivian Silva; brother Joseph Silva Jr.; and sisters Judith Pesce and Jacqueline Halbach. Visitation: 3 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service at 5 p.m. Burial at a later date in Vancouver, Wash. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 July 1991]

**TESHIMA, MORITO,** 81, of Lahaina, Maui, died Sept. 7, 1991. He was born in Lahaina. Survived by wife, Fumiko; son, Allen of Honolulu; daughters, Mrs. James (Jean) Tengan of California, Mrs. Cliff (Pat) Akiyama; sisters, Shizuyo Tokunaga, Kimiyo Hanaoka of Honolulu; five grandchildren. Service over ashes 7 p.m. Thursday at Lahaina Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1991]

**Tesi, Villami,** of Honolulu, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Tesi, 47, was born in Tonga. He is survived by wife, Latu S.; daughters, Peilina, Selaima and Uini Tesi and Ekelika Lelea; brothers,

Peter Tesi and Okusi Kamoto; and sisters, Latai Latu, Teisa Uluilakepa and Laisi Kamoto. Wake 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Augustine's Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991].

**Tevander, Roseadele M.,** of Honolulu died Monday in St. Francis Hospice. Tevander, 70, was born in Wabasso, Minn. She.is survived by sisters, Patricia Furth, Violet Sullivan, Lenore Fogarty and Jeanine Greenwood. Services: 6:39 p.m. Monday at Fort DeRussy Chapel. Graveside services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to St. Francis Hospice. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

**TEVES, OLIVER C.** 72, of Ewa Beach, died June 14, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Patricia F.; son, Charles P.; daughters, Charlene P. Atanasov, Verna A. Moyer, Gay Park, Cindy Alvarico; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren, sisters, Jean Amell, Olympia Kline, Margaret Whitemire, Isabel McKinstry. Private Service; arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. Memorial donations to the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1991]

**TEVES, OLIVER C.,** 72, of Ewa Beach, died June 14, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Patricia F.; son, Charles P.; daughters, Charlene P. Atanasov, Verna A. Moyer, Gay Park, Cindy Alvarico; nine grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; sisters, Jean Amell, Olympia Kline, Margaret Whitmire, Isabel McKinstry. Private service; arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. Memorial donations to the American Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

**TEXEIRA, ATONE ALSO KNOWN AS ANTONE JOAWUIN TEXEIRA,** 83, of Lihue, Kauai, died Jan. 8, 1991. He was born in Carrazeda de Ansiaes, Portugal, and was a retired supervisor with Grove Farm. Survived by daughters, Melinda Puschin, Priscilla A., Katherine Mata and Phyllis Reissig, all of Honolulu and Veronica of Lihue; three grandchildren; brothers, Joseph Sr. of Hanamaulu, Frank of Kapaa; sister, Virginia Vidinha of Kekaha; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10:15 a.m. tomorrow at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

**TEXEIRA, ELIZABETH L.,** 78, of Wailuku, died April 15, 1991. She was born on Maui. Survived by husband, Manuel; sons, Norman of Wisconsin and Neil of Kula; daughters, Theresa Romme, Elizabeth-Jean Waite of Kula and Eileen Medeiros of Kihei; 12 grandchildren; brothers, Ernest Louis of Kaiku and John Louis of California; sisters, Minnie Johnson of Honolulu and Mona Cooper of Georgia; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Anthony Church; mass 10:30 a.m. Burial at church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Norman's Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 1991]

**TEXEIRA, FRANK RODRIGUES,** 79, of Waipahu, died April 5, 1991. He was born in Lahaina, Maui, and was an ice man, bus driver and security supervisor retired from Hawaiian Electric. Survived by wife, Irene M.N. Texeira; daughters, Rosita Hamin and Lura Been; sons, Frank R. Jr. and Herman; stepsons, Gary Gomes, Jeff Gomes and Bruce Gomes; stepdaughters, Linda Ng and Susan Sahra; brothers; William, John and Manuel; sister, Elizabeth Botelho;

several grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 9 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon. Casual attire. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 1991]

**TEXEIRA, JOSEPH,** 78, of Lihue, Kauai, died April 9, 1991. He was born in Kealia, Kauai, and was a state highway foreman for 30 years with the state Department of Transportation. Survived by sons, Paul of Kapahi and Robert of Wailua; daughters, Margaret Bernades of Wailua, Joan Palmer of Poipu; 12 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren; brother, Antone Jr. of Kapaa. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at St. Catherine's Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 to 9:45 a.m. Friday; service 10 a.m. Burial at church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

**TEXEIRA, JOSEPH**, 83, of Honolulu died April 6, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by brothers, Henry, Alfred of Olaa, Hawaii. John and Ernest of Hilo, sisters, Molly T. Silva of Hilo and Mable Victorino of Keaau, Hawaii; nieces and nephews. Service in Hilo. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**Texeira, Thomas G. Jr.,** of Wailuku, a junior at Baldwin High School, died Wednesday in Kahului. Texeira, 16-year-old son of Thomas and Patricia Texeira, was born in Wailuku. He is also survived by sisters Denise and Michelle; and grandparents John and Roselina Texeira and Maxie and Petra Esmeralda. Mass: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at St. Ann's Church in Waihee, Maui. Call after 9 a.m. Burial in the church cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 October 1991]

**Thoene, Alma E.,** of Honolulu, a retired principle of Pauoa Elementary School, died Tuesday in Maunalani Nursing Home. Thoene, 87, was born in Akron, Ohio. She is survived by husband William A.L.; son Williams; sisters Judy De Meo, Amoe Meyers and Jean Meek; and three grandchildren. Services: 1:30 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after noon. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

**THOENE, WILLIAM LEWIS ARTHUR SR.,** 92, of Honolulu, died Jan. 24, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a printer for the Star-Bulletin for 46 years, retiring in 1964. He also raised orchids and was an avid golfer. Survived by son, William Jr.; grandchildren, Wendell L., Gale B. Martin and Patricia A. DeCosta; seven great-grandchildren; sisters, Thelma Wright, Katherine Rhoades of Florida. Friends may call noon to 2:15 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 1:30 p.m. Burial 2:30 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Thom, Ann Chee Mark,** 76, of Honolulu died Dec. 26, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by husband, Wah Hui; son, Alfred K.C.; daughters, Eileen O.L. and Marlene M.L.; granddaughter, Tiffany M.; nieces and nephews, Buddhist service 9 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Procession 11 a.m. for burial at Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Memorial donation to the United Parkinson Foundation, 360 West superior St. Chicago, III. 60610. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 December 1991]

**Thomas, Abraham P.,** of Aiea, a retired employee at Freeman Guard Security Services and a former employee of Barbers Point Naval Air Station, died Sunday at home. Thomas, 68, was

born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Violet K; son Abraham P. Jr.; daughters, Abralette Kaneakua, Violette Thomas and Nanette Delorey Thomas; brother, Richard P; sisters, Lena Ah Mai, Kay Hale and Evelyn Padeken; and five grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Thursday at Kawaiahao Church. Call after 8:30 a.m. Entombment; Nuuanu Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 December 1991]

**Thomas, Dolores K.A.O.H.Y.**, of Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, died Sunday in Honokaa Hospital. Thomas, 54, was born on Maui. She is survived by husband Ernest K.; sons Jeffrey K. and Lyndon K.; daughter, Dawn P. Rillanos; brothers George Yangco and Louis and Philimon Austria, sister Eleanor Roldan and a grandchild. Wake: after 6 p.m. tomorrow at Laupahoehoe Congregational Church. Services: 9 a.m. Thursday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 May 1991]

**Thomas, Eddie K.,** of Honokaa, Hawaii, a ground maintenance man at Mauna Lani Golf Course, died Friday in Honokaa Hospital. Thomas, 25, was born in Honoka, Hawaii. He is survived by parents Jacob and Clarene; brothers Jacob K. Jr. and Pernell M.K.; hanai brother Robert Levita; sister Jaylin Thomas; and hanai sister Barbara Fernandez. Services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Honokaa Ward. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Cremation will follow. Ashes will be scattered privately. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1991]

**THOMAS, ELIZABETH M.,** 84, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died Jan. 18, 1991. She was born in Warren. Pa., and was a retired nurse technician. She served on the National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'i of Bermuda. No survivors. Graveside service 4 p.m. today at Waimea County Cemetery. Memorial service 3 p.m. Sunday at the Baha'i Reading Room in Honokaa. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

**THOMAS, HELEN MATSON**, 62, of Honolulu, died June 3, 1991. She was born in California. Survived by husband, Frank G. Thomas; sons, Steve, Rockley Curless of California; father, Peter Matson of California; sister, Jan Matson of California; Private scattering of ashes at sea. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

**THOME, FATHER LEONARD JAMES S.M.,** 75, died Jan. 11, 1991 in San Jose, Calif. Born in Cleveland, Ohio, he was a teacher and missionary who spent some time in Honolulu. There are no survivors. Service and burial in California. Memorial donations to the Father Thome Scholarship, Villa St. Joseph, 22840 Mercedes Road, Cupertino, Calif. 95014. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 January 1991]

**Thompson, Austin C. "Tommy",** of Honolulu, a retired U.S. Navy Chief petty officer and owner of ABC Electric, died Nov. 21 in Queen's Hospital. Thompson, 83, was born in Bogalusa, La. He is survived by brothers, Joe and Marne; and sister Genoa Carpenter. Graveside services: 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 1991]

**THOMPSON, BILLIE LORENA,** 76, of Honolulu, died Nov. 24, 1991. She was born in Whitney, Texas. Survived by husband, Lucky A.T.; son, Lucky Jr.; daughter, Jeanne; three grandchildren; brothers, Jack, Arthur and Lee McConathy of Texas; sisters, Edith Baxley,

Minnie Ramsey, Lily Myers, Pauline Lemons and Ruth Collins. Private service held. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

**Thompson, Herbert A.,** of Waimea, Hawaii, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee, died on Tuesday in Kona. Thompson, 76, was born in Kamaole, Maui. He is survived by daughters Helena Lubin, Wendy Rice and Aileen Davis; brothers William Alexander and Otto Thompson; sisters Lena— LaDame, Matilda Orton, Mina Cambra and Emma Patton; and six grandchildren Services: 10 a. m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial ParkMortuary. Call from 9 to 10 Am. Burial to follow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Memorial donations are, suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 1991]

**THOMPSON, JOHN "JACK" EDWARD**, 64, of Hauula, died, April 5, 1991. He was born in New York. No known survivors. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**Thompson, Lina S.,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Thompson, 69, was born in Western Samoa. She is survived by sons Walter V. and William G.; daughters Malia, Atuana and Savelina; and nine grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1991]

**Thompson, Marie S. Garvey,** 69, of Honolulu died Dec, 28, 1991. She was born in Mineola, N.Y. and was a lifetime member of the Catholic Women's Guild. Survived by sons, Philip V.; daughter, Sister Sara K. Thompson; brother, Francis B. Garvey, two nieces and a nephew; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at Star of the Sea Catholic Church. No flowers. Burial in Long Island at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. Memorial donations to the Bell fund of Star of the Sea Church, Chaminade University, Catholic Women's guild or to favorite charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 December 1991]

**Thornton, Helen M.,** of Honolulu died Friday in Honolulu. Thornton, 69, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters, Melody, Kim, Robin and Gigi. Services will not be held.

**Thornton, Madeline,** of Honolulu died Monday in Arcadia Retirement Residence. Thornton, 94, was born in Michigan. She is survived by daughter, Donna T. Hundsdorf, three grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

**THROPP, LENA BADERTSCHER,** of Honolulu died Jan. 22, 1991. She was born in Fresno, Calif., and was a former nurse, a real estate agent and owner of Lea Thropp, Ltd. Survived by sister-in-law, Mrs. Roy (Merle) Badertscher of California; brothers, Robert and Earl, both of California; daughter, Nancy Lea Jackson; son, James P.O. Thropp Jr. of Paauilo, Hawaii; nieces, nephews and cousins. No service. No flowers. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Service. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**Thurman, Leslie H. Jr.,** of Honolulu, a retired serviceman with the U.S. Navy, died Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. Thurman, 63, was born in Fayette, Mo. He is survived by daughter Mary E.; sisters Ann Jacobson, Betty Allen and Mildred Wilcox, and a grandchild. Memorial services: 5:30 p.m. Friday at Oahu Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 1991]

**Thurner, Baby Girl;** infant daughter of Earl and Jana Thurner of Kula, Maui died Tuesday in Maui Memorial Hospital. The baby is also survived by brothers, Dylan and Damien Gramyre and Jedidiah Thurner; sister, Jobyna, and grandparents Earl and Estelle Thurner and Elaine Hellmuth. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 1991]

TIAMO, TOGIA'I SAUSAU, 60, of Honolulu, died Nov. 11, 1991. He was born in Tula, American Samoa. Survived by wife, Leveleveio S.; sons, Sausau T. Jr. and Christmas S.; daughters, Julia Starks of Washington state, Eleanor Beasley of N. Carolina and Edna A.; three grandson and two granddaughters; brothers, Togia'i Fa'asefulu Tiamo of America Samoa, Fatilua of Oklahoma, Lupelake T. of American Samoa and Elisara T. of Oklahoma; sisters, Faitasiga of Am. Samoa, Moesame S. Levao, Akesa T. Solaita. Friends may call 5 to 8 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Friday; service 9 a.m. Burial noon at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 November 1991]

**Tihano, Agnes K.R.,** of Honolulu, died Tuesday in St. Francis Hospital. Tihano, 76, was born in Naalehu, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Cayo B.; sons Sylvester Kaulia, Albert Rodrigues, Paul and George Magdadaro, Randy and Rodney Tihano and Charles K. Fernandez; daughters Florence Van Matre, Sally Santiago, Janet Johnson, Sandy Pacquing and Doreen Tihano; 34 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Wake: 7 to 9:45 p.m. tomorrow at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Services: 12:45 p.m. Saturday. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Greenhaven Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 January 1991]

TILINI, TEVITA KATAINATOA, 57, of Halaula, Kohala, Hawaii, died June 2, 1991. He was born in Tonga and was a maintenance worker at the Mauna Lani Golf Course and a member of the Hilo Methodist Church. Survived by wife, Ana; sons, Lolomanaia, Solomone of Tonga, Naiveni of Colorado and Sione of Waimea; daughters, Mrs. Allen (Anaise) Kroff of Laie and Vika of Guam; father, Sione of Tonga; brothers, Otu of Tonga, Peni of Molokai and Viliami of Haula; sisters, Laumanu and Mele, Mrs. Paula (Ofa) Na'apuka and Mrs. Fa'aui (Kulukona) Taumoepenu, all Tonga; eight grandchildren. Service held. Burial at the county cemetery in Waimea. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 June 1991]

**TIMBAL, MOSES KEALOHA,** 67, of Aiea, died Aug. 29, 1991. He was born in Waipio and retired from the civil service and the Hawaii Air National Guard. Survived by wife, Patricia; daughters. Ellen J. Leoiki, Crystal Milburn, Haunani Nicholas; sons. Moses K. Jr., Rodney I., Stephen M. and Glenn K.; sisters, Rose Cablay, Esther Misajon, Blanche Von, Elsie Maruoka, Honey Kekaualua and Aloha Hopfe; brother, Thomas; 16 grandchildren and three grandchildren. Friends may call from 1 to 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Burial 3 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**TIMBREZA, BEVENCIO,** 58, of Waianae, died Dec. 29, 1990. He was born in Olaa, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Carol; sons, Thomas B. and Daniel J.; daughter, Cheril Ann San Felipe of California; step-sons, John, Sam, Edward and Douglas Carter; brothers, Dominador Timbresa, William of Washington state, Henry and George; sister, Loretta Whang of California; two grandchildren; uncle; aunts; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

**Timonio, Janet K.,** of Honolulu died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Timonio, 68, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Rupo; sons, John and Jim Heckford; daughters, Janet Pinga and Heide Timenio, and two grandchildren. Memorial services were held today at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]

**Timotea R. Feig's,** memorial services have been changed to 4 to 4 p.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary/ Norman's. His obituary was published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 December 1991]

**Tinaya, Rufino T.,** of Waipahu, died Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Tinaya, 85, was born in Santa Domingo, Illocos Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by stepsons, Lawrence P. and carl M Duvernay; daughters Ada G. Tsuji and Rosita A. Lorenzo; stepdaughter, Nani-Lee Christian; brother Modesto, seven grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Wake services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to p.m. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

**TING, GRACE TONG,** 79, of Honolulu, died March 24, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and retired as a personnel clerk at Pearl harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by son, Dennis K.Y.; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary for services. No flowers. Casual attire. Procession 11:30 a.m. for burial at Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1991]

**Tiolu, Mose,** of Wahiawa died July 22 in Wahiawa General Hospital. Tiolu, 39, was born in American Samoa. He is survived by wife Eunike; sons Beni, Tyntale and Mose Jr.; daughters Saniata, Elizabeth and Iemaima; mother Saniata; brother Kalapu, and sisters Iemaima Liu, Sina Owen and Nele Fihaki: Services: Thursday at Olive United Methodist Church; call from 5 to 9 p.m. Friends may call again Friday; services at 8 a.m. Burial to follow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 July 1991]

**TITCOMB, ANNETTE KEAONAUOLE,** 83, of Honolulu, died Aug. 29, 1991. She was born in Kekaha, Kauai. Survived by former spouse, Silver K. Piliwale; daughters, Ethel P. Kiesel, Primrose K. Piliwale, Lorraine K. Piliwale, Joan K. Rodrigues of Washington state, Shirley K. Bither,, I.P. Paul Harsin and Annjohnette K. Salcedo; sons, George K. Piliwale and Lori Piliwale of California; brothers, Charles A. Titcomb of Molokai and Leouan Titcomb; 22 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday at the mortuary; service 9:90 a.m.; burial 10:30 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 1991]

**TITCOMB, EDITH PUAKINAMU,** 84, of Haleiwa, died Nov. 2, 1991. She was born in Waikiki. Survived by son, Martin; daughter, Mrs.Patrick (Helen-Edythe) Richardson; nine grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews, cousins. Graveside service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

**TITCOMB, LEO VAN KAUMAKA,** 68, of Kaawa, Hawaii, died Nov, 24, 1991. He was born in Hawaii and was a member of EBEW. Survived by wife, Alice Figueira Titcomb; son, Leo Van K. Jr.; daughters, Mrs. Warren (Pam) Asing and Mrs. Gerald (Penny) Yuen; brother, Charles A.

of Molokai; nine grandchildren; a great-grandchild. Friends may call 9:30 to 10:45 a.m. Tuesday at Valley of the Temples Mortuary; service 10:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

**TOBA, HARU,** 96, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 3, 1991. She was born in Fukui, Japan. Survived by sons, Ichiro, Jiro of Oregon, Shiro, Goro of Honolulu, Rokuro, James S. of Aiea, Harold H. of Washington state, Richard K. of California; daughters, Lillian r. Matsui of Honolulu, Jane Saikami of California, Patsy F. Kaya of Wahiawa, Sally S. Murakami of California; brother, Shinroku Uemae; 34 grandchildren and 34 great-grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Thursday at Nakamura Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment 10 a.m. Friday at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1919]

**TOBOL, ALBERT,** 64, of Honolulu, died April 23, 1991. He was born in Michigan and was a retired electrician in the construction business and was a member of Deco & IBEW Local 1186. Survived by wife, Phyllis Tobol; son, Stephen; daughters, Jeannette Burton, Diane Clarke, Laree Mallett, Chris Kuykendall; brother, Richard; sister, Virginia Amacker, Elizabeth Lanaigan, Marlene Martin, Pauline Luke, Catherine Thompson. Private scattering of ashes off Diamond Head. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1991]

TOBOSA, RUFINO "BOB", 65, of California, formerly of Waipahu, died April 8, 1991. He was born in Waipahu. Survived by wife, Fel Escolano Tobosa; sons, Kenneth, Jason; daughters, Mrs. Michael (Stephanie) Magerkurph, Elaine; a granddaughter; mother, Dorotia Tobosa; brothers, Pete, Michael, Leo, Edward; sisters, Mrs. Henry (Ilariya) Debebar, Mrs. George (Helen) Lynch. Service burial tomorrow in California. Arrangements by Muller Mortuary, Salinas, California. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 1991]

**Toda, Kenneth K.,** of Aiea, a retired carrier with the U.S. Postal Service, died Nov. 28 in Pali Momi Hospital. Toda, 75 was born in Honolulu. He is survived by daughter Carlene K; brothers, Hideo and Wilbert M; and sisters, Helen H. Yoshida, Betty K. Kajikawa and Peggy S. Terauchi. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 1991]

**TODA, WILBERT YASUHO,** 76, of Honolulu, died June 8, 1991. He was born in Wahiawa, Oahu, and was retired as a salesman from Nordstrom's shoe concession at Liberty House. Survived by wife, Jane F.; son, Robert I.; two grandchildren; brother, Paul T.; sisters, Mrs. Marion E. Toyama and Mrs. Tom (Jane S.) Sakamoto. Memorial service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 June 1991]

**TOFELOGO, VAESAU,** 61, of Honolulu, died June 10, 1991. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Miriama Tofelogo; sons, Live, Ano, Tau and Taumaoe; daughters, Miriama and Lisa; six grandchildren; sisters, Lealoa Puapuaga, Sinu'u Pomele, Alo Isumu, Mila Use, Salaia Cohen. Friends may call 8 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 9 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1991]

**TOGASHI, TOMIJIRO "JIRO",** 88, of Kamuela, Hawaii, formerly of Wahiawa, died June 12, 1991. He was born in Kawailoa, Hawaii. Survived by sons, Toshio, Ronald K.; daughters, Mrs. Masaru (Grace H.) Koide of Waimea, Mrs. Tadashi T. (Helen T.) Shimaura, Mrs. Lewis

- (Kay S.) Ito; 18 grandchildren and 23 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial. Park Mortuary, Waipio. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]
- **Togiai, Toe S.,** of Salt Lake died Tuesday in Tripler Hospital. Togiai, 57, was born iN American Samoa. She is survived by sons Tele, Ulala and Sitala; daughters Amio Sapolu, Mary Westbrook and Tu'ugaolo Togiai; brothers Afa, Malemo and Sa'o Malaki and Ulala Tulei; sisters Tu'ugaolo Logote's and Vaituli Mauga; and 10 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1991]
- **TOGUCHI, KIYOSHI,** 60, of Kaneohe, died Sept. 19, 1991. He was born in Haiku, Maui. Survived by wife, Frances K.; sons, Kyle K. and Jonathan M.; brothers, Clark S., Mitsuo, Jay H., Isamu, Charles T. and George A.; sisters, Hatsue Arakawa and Haruko Aqui: nfeces and nephews. Friends may call 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service with military honors 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veteran's Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 1991]
- **TOILOLO, LEUTA "ALAIPALELEI",** 72, of Honolulu, die April 13, 1991. She was born in American Samoa. Survived by sons, Fereti, A'emalemalo, Ekueni, Vitale, Tolai, Fapiano; daughters, Rita, Sauileoge, Meafou, Anosi, Savaliga, Tina Telesia, Rosa; 69 grandchildren; 40 great-grandchildren; brothers, Anoa'I, Ta'ele; sister, Meleane, Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 10:30 a.m. Monday; service 11 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]
- **TOJIO ISAO,** 78, of Honolulu, died March 2, 1991. He was born in Kukaiahu, Hawaii and was a member of Jodo Shu. Survived by wife, Edna y. Tojio; sons, Donald S. ad Melvyn T. daughter, Mrs. Sandra Higa; brothers, Kikuji, Kazuo and Edward A.; sisters, Mrs. Masae Okamura, Mrs. Peggy S. Sakaguchi, Mrs. Toshie Fukushima and Mrs. Nancy T Kagami; three grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1991]
- **TOJIO, EDNA YAEKO,** 78, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1991. She was born in Kilauea, Kauai. Survived by sons, Donald S. and Melvyn T.; daughter, Sandra Higa; brother, Alfred Matsuse; sisters, Mrs. Hinae Okinaka of Pahala, Mrs. Mitsue Yamamoto, Mrs. Masae Kogawara, Mrs. Charlotte Fujitani, Vivan Matsuse and Mrs. Grace Hasegawa; three grandchildren. Service held Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]
- **TOKI, TAGA,** 89 of Wahiawa, died April 2, 1991. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan, and was a member of Waialua Hongwanji. Survived by sons, George of California, Wilfred; daughter, Mrs. Richard, (Frances) Mondo; sister, Umeno Miyamoto; 22 grandchildren, greatgrandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]
- **TOKUMOTO, KIYOSHI "BLACKIE",** 77, of Honolulu, died Jan. 14, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was retired painting contractor. Survived by son, Bryan Z.; two grandchildren;

brother, Masao; sister, Haruno Fujinaka. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 1991]

**TOKUNAGA, JACK ICHIJI,** 80, of Kona, died Nov. 11, 1991. He was born in Honolulu, was a retired contractor and a member of the Kona Hongwanji Mission Board of Directors. Survived by wife, Clara M.; sons, Stanley and Allen, Lawrence of California; daughter, Carol Kewachi of Honolulu; sisters Akie Kuga and Kikue Ashihara, Mitzi Yanaga of Honolulu; brother, Joseph of California; grandchildren, nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 3 to 4 p.m. tomorrow at Kona Hongwanji Mission, Kealakekua; service over ashes 4 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home, Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

**TOKUNAGA, YOSHIO,** 80, of Honolulu, died Jan. 8, 1991. He was born in Lihue, Kauai, and was a retired construction mason and member of the Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai and Paki Senor Citizen's Club. Survived by wife, Misao; sons, Edward K. and Roy H.; daughters, Mrs. Patrick T. (Ruth S.) Suzuki, Nancy M. and Mrs. June S. Higa; 13 grandchildren and two greatgrandchildren. Service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

**TOLEDO, JOSEPH BROTO SR.,** 72, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a charter member of the Knights of Columbus, Olp Council 5000 and Bishop Louis Maigret Assembly and the Third Order of May and the Nocturnal Adoration Society. Survived by wife, Eleanor K. Toledo; sons, Joseph B. Jr. and Andrew B. of Los Angeles; brothers, James, Frederick, Louis and Emillio B., all of Hilo; sister, Pauline Perreira of Honokaa; four cousins; nephews, nieces, grandnieces and grandnephews; four grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 to 11 a.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]

**TOLEDO, JOSEPH BROTO SR.,** 72, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1991. He was born in Honomu and retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Supply Center after 32 years of service. Survived by wife, Eleanor Kaohi Toledo; sons, Joseph B. Jr., Andrew B. of California; brothers, James, Frederick, Louis and Emilio B., all of Hilo; sister, Pauline Perreira of Honokaa; four grandchildren; nephews, nieces, grandnephews and grandnieces, four cousins in Spain. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. Friends may call from 6 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 to 11 a.m. Friday at Sacred Heart Church; mass 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

**TOLENTINO, CIRILA Q.,** 81, of Waianae, died March 14, 1991. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by sons, Jose Jr. and Napoleon; daughters, Mrs. Larry F. (Dolores) Reola; Mrs. Benjamin (Lilla) Reola, Mrs. Josefina Abuan and Mrs. Vida Garcia; 24 grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Luisa Rabanal of the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 a.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 9 a.m. at Star of the Sea. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

**Tolentino, Melanio A.,** of Wahiawa, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard employee, died Monday at home. Tolentino, 58, was born in Banaue. Mountain Province, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Charlotte; sons Dave, Charmelan and Joshua; daughters Suezette and Ritzcel; stepsons Stracy and Clyde Momohara; father Silvestre; mother Maria; brothers Romeo and Patricio; sisters Trinidad Tolentino, Dominga Catugal and Roseviminda Orig; and six grandchildren. Wake: 7 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: noon Wednesday at Our Lady of Sorrows. Call from 11 a.m. to noon. Burial to follow at Schofield Post Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

**TOLENTINO, RICARDO MANALO,** 60 of Pearl City, died Jan. 23, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was a pianist with the New Orleans Jazz band and was awarded the 1985 world wide all-star selection in the Sacramento, Calif., Dixieland Jubilee. He was also retired from the Navy after 28 years. Survived by wife, Ludivina S.; sons, Ricardo Jr.; Rizal of Virginia and Roger; daughters, Carmencita Medgin of Arizona and Joan Slemons; sisters, Clarita DeCastro of Guam, Solita Bennez of Florida and Aida of Washington state; six grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 9 a.m. Wednesday; Mass 10 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Tolzman, Tobias, Carl,** 56, of Bradenton, Fla, died Aug. 23, 1991. He was born in Milwaukee, Wis., and was an attorney and Hawaii bar examiner. Survived by wife, Nancy; sons, Torrance Carl of Honolulu, Scott Philip of California, Todd Lorenz of Oregon, Tracy Ward of Wisconsin, Kurt Laird of Honolulu, Kip Maximillian, father, Carl H. of Wisconsin; mother, Mrs. Ethel Winchel of Wisconsin; four grandchildren. Cremation held. Memorial donations to Hospice of Southwest Flordua, 406 43<sup>rd</sup> St. West, Bradenton, Fla. 34209. Arrangements by Toale Brothers Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 1991]

**TOM, ALFRED, TUCK YAU,** 75, of Honolulu, died April 5, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a foreman retired from the city road and custodian maintenance department. Survived by brother. Henry H.; niece, Cheri-Ann Lee. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:15 p.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Inurnment follows at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

**Tom, Aloysius Y.C.,** of Honolulu, a retired chief of Engineering with the Hawaii division of Chevron USA Inc., died Sunday in St. Francis Hospital. Tom, 67, was born in Honolulu. HE is survived by wife Beatrice C.; sons Randall Y.M. and Patrick Y.M.; daughters Beverly S.K. Tom and Carolyn T. Katayama; brother Henry Y.K.; sisters Rita T. Barksdale, Margaret T. Chung, Dorothy T. Chang, Mildred T. Lee, Annette T. Shipman and Florence T. Leong; and three grandchildren. Mass: 8 p.m. Monday at St. Stephen's Church. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Tuesday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

**TOM, BEATRICE AKO,** 92, of Honolulu, died Sept. 11, 1991. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by son, Richard; sisters, Rose Au, Mrs. Cyril (Alice) Yee, Mrs. Thomas (Bessie) Furukawa, Lily Wong, Mrs. Joseph (Esther) Ahuna and Mrs. Wah-Hop (Gardie) Chock; three grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 1991]

**Tom, Beatrice Ho**, of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Tom, 71, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Tuck Sing; son Russell; daughters Lorena Narimatsu and Audrey Pang; brothers Harry and Alfred Ho; sisters Alice Lung, Margaret Goo, Helen Yap, Lily Young, Patty Char and Lorraine Tyau, and six grandchildren. Services: 12:30 p.m. Saturday at First Chinese Church of Christ Call after 11:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

**Tom, Clarence Q.Y.,** of Honolulu, a baker at Love's Bakery Inci, died Tuesday in Kaiser Hospital. Tom, 61, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Evelyn and brothers Bernard, Eugene and Jerry. Services: 8 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 October 1991]

**TOM, DOROTHY YAN HOON,** 71, of Kaneohe, died July 17, 1991. She was born in Wahiawa. Survived by sons, Jeffrey, Lowell, Ronald and Melvin; daughter, Linda; four sisters; three brothers; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Mrmorial Park; Chinese Buddhist service 11 a.m. to noon. Casual attire. Donations to Ann Pearl Care Home, Kaneohe. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 July 1991]

**Tom, Richard K.W.,** of Honolulu, a retired general contractor who founded Richard K.W. Tom Inc., died Feb. 4 in St. Francis Hospital. Tom, 73, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by son Daniel M.C.; daughters Barbara T. Ching, Brenda T. Kwock and Leona Wong; mother Tom Sheong; brothers Michael C.H., Francis C.K., Joseph C.S. and William C.K.; sisters Rosie Leong, Violet Mau, Gertrude Pang, Margaret Goo and Miriam Tom; and nine grandchildren. Mass: 10:45 a.m. Monday at Star of the Sea Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1991]

TOM, WARREN HEE KWONG, 67, of Waimanalo, died June 14, 1991. He was born in Kapaa, Kauai, and was a retired state highway inspector. He was a member of the Windward Orchid Society. Survived by wife, Ella Lee Tom; daughters, Ellen C.L Tom, Mrs. Ralph (Leila T.) Nakama; two grandchildren; brothers, James, Richard of Kapaa. Chester, Webster, Thomas of California; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Irene) Hee. Mrs. Harold (Victoria) Wong, Mrs. Coker Field (Barbara) Rathbone IV of Oregon; nieces and nephews; cousins; aunts. Friends may call from 9 a.m. tomorrow at St Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; service over the ashes 11 a.m. Procession 2:35 p.m. for inurnment at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at 3 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1991]

TOM, WARREN HEE KWONG, 67, of Waimanalo, died June 14, 1991. He was born In Kapaa, Kauai, and was a retired state highway inspector. He was a member of the Windward Orchid Society. Survived by wife, Ella Lee Tom; daughters, Ellen C.L Tom, Mrs. Ralph (Leila T.) Nakama; two grandchildren; brothers, James, Richard of Kapaa, Chester, Webster, Thomas of California; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Irene) Hee, Mrs. Harold (Victoria) Wong, Mrs. Coker Field (Barbara) Rathbone IV of Oregon; nieces and nephews; cousins; aunts. Friends may call from 9 a.m. tomorrow at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; service over the ashes 11 a.m. Procession 2:35 p.m. for inurnment at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific at 3 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

TOMA, EDWARD TSUGIO, 60, Of Honolulu, died Sept 17, 1991. He was born in Honolulu.

Survived by father, Takeo; brothers, Robert T, David S., Donald M. and James T.; sisters, Mrs. Benjamin (Edith K.) Kodama and Mrs. Gerald T. (Betty Y.) Suenishi;, nieces and nephews. Private services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1991]

**TOMA, LUCRECIA SARITA,** 36, of Honolulu, died April 13, 1991. She was born in New Orleans. Survived by husband, Ralph T.; son, Tony Russo of California; father, Anthony Russo of Nevada; mother, Lucrecia S. Russo of California; a granddaughter. Service 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1991]

**TOMA, LUCRECIA SARITA**, 36, of Honolulu, died April 13, 1991. She was born in New Orleans. Survived by among others, grandmother, Alice Bethancourt. A recent obituary was incomplete due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 April 1991]

**TOMAI, JANET K.,** 66, of Springfield, Va., died June 19, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a public accountant and member of Zonta International Hawaii Public Accountant and the National Public Accountants Association. Survived by husband, Peter I. Tomai; sons, Thomas P. of Maryland, Garret M. of Virginia; three grandchildren; brothers, Thomas T. and Hideo Kurozumi. Memorial service 6 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. Donations, in lieu of flowers, to the American Lung Association. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]

**TOMAI, JANET K.,** 66, of Springfield, Va., died June 19, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a public accountant and member of Zenta International, and Hawaii Public Accountant Association. Survived by among others, brother, Hideo Kurashimi. A recent obituary was incorrect. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

**Tomaoka, Jeffrey T.,** of Honolulu, an employee of the YMCA, died on Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Tamaoka, 32, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by father Shoji; mother Florence Stem; brothers, William, Scott and Paul; sister Bonnie; and grandmother Annie Lim. Services: 7 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call from 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 August 1991]

**TOMAS, ARESTON CORTES,** S81, of Honolulu, died Nov. 25, 1991. He was born in Tarlac, Philippines. Survived by wife, Consolacion; sons, Daniel, James and Alex; brother, Basilio of the Philippines; sistesr, Ines Garcia and Filomena Lantana and Laureana all of the Philippines; five grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at the Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; Mass 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

**TOMAS, PAUSTO ARCALAS,** 104, of Hilo, died Jan. 9, 1991. He was born in Pidig, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a flume watchman retired from the former Hilo Sugar Co. Survived by sons, Gregorio, Pablo and Edward, all of Honolulu, Frederico, Alfred of California, Julio, Jaime, Gilbert and Rafael; daughters, Rosalina Hamphill of California and Helen Latorre and Rose Maikui, both of Honolulu; 28 grandchildren, 19-great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 5:30 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. or call 8:20 to 10

a.m. Tuesday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1991]

**TOMASZEWESKI, DORIS CLUDINE,** also known as Doris Thomas, 74, of Punaluu, died Aug. 14, 1991. She was born in Texas. Survived by sons, Raymond of California and Larry; three grandchildren; one great-grandchild. Services private. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 Aug 1991]

**Tomita, Shigeru,** of Pukalani, Maui, died last Tuesday in Hale Makua Kahului. Tomita, 76, was born in Kaheka Camp, Maui. He is survived by several brothers and sisters. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 1991]

**Tomita, Taichi,** of Wailuku died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hosptial. Tomita, 93, was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by sons, Richard T., Mike M., Herbert and Kenneth; daughters, Jeanetter S. Kawakami. Chiyoko Matsumoto, Mildred Sakamoto and Lillian Matayoshi, 17 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 5 p.m. tomorrow at Wailuku Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]

Tomoko; mother Ruth; and sister Edna Watson. Graveside services: 2 p.m. Friday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

**Tomon, Alfonso S.,** of Tulsa, Okla., who died on July 5, will be remembered in services at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Downtown, Mortuary. The time was incorrectly listed by the mortuary in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 August 1991]

**TOMOSO, TEOFILA L.,** 66, of Kihei, Maui, died Jan. 6. 1991. She was born in Waipahu. Survived by son, Anthony of Kula; daughter, Anna Moody of Kihei; a granddaughter; brothers, Enisimo Limatoc of Honolulu and Eustachio Limatoc of Haiku; sisters, Saria Aranita of Wahiawa, Rosita Kihano of Nevada, Beatrice Apana of Waianae, Florence Mitnick of Kaiku and Chris Pieski of California; nieces and nephews Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. tomorrow at St. Theresa's Church; Mass 8 p.m Or call 8 to 11 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's service 10:45 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

**Tompkins, Retired Admiral Benjamin F.,** of Kaneohe, who was awarded the Silver Star and two Bronze Stars for his actions while serving in the Pacific campaign during World War II. Died last Thursday in Aloha Health Care center. Tompkins, 89, was also a former commander of the mid-pacific division of the Military Sea Transport Service in the mid-1950s. Born in Newberry, S.C., he is survived by daughter Carol Hecker, three grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1991]

**Tonaki, Charles**, of Honolulu, a retired attorney and member of the American Bar Association, died yesterday at St. Francis Hospice. Tonaki, 62, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Jean, sons, John, Paul and Toby and sisters, Elsie Oshiro, Ethel Otani, Jane Kobayashi and Gladys Yoshimura. Services: 5:30 p.m. Thursday at the St Alban Chapel of Iolani School Inurnment to follow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**Tonaki, Charles,** of Honolulu, a retired attorney and member of the American Bar Association; died on Monday in Honolulu. Place of death was incorrectly listed by the mortuary in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 August 1991]

**Tonda, Richard T.,** of Mountain View, Hawaii, a retired painter, died Tuesday at home. Tonda, 77, was born in Mountain View. He is survived by wife Janet W.; daughters Amy Aramori and Sandra Iwaoka; brothers Charles Tonda and Satoru Tomita; sisters Kazuyo Tanouye and Ruby T. Saito; and four grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 7 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Hawaii funeral Home. Call after 6 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

**Tong, Chock,** of Honolulu, owner of Tong's Sign Service, died Aug. 7 in Queens Hospital. Tong 86, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Evelyn C.; son, Stephen K.S.; daughters, Priscilla L.Y. Au and Patricia L.Y. Ong, and seven grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**Tong, Coney,** of Honolulu, and inspector appraiser and an International Electrical Inspectors member, died Monday a home. Tong, 94, was born in China. He is survived by wife Alice M. and daughter Juni Soong. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 October 1991]

**TONG, FOOK CHIN,** 90, of Honolulu died Dec. 24, 1990. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by daughters, Ethel Melemai and Ernestine Munei; sons, Gordon W. and Wing You; brother, Norman Lui; sisters, EnJin Lee and OiJin Lui; 17 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren; a great-grandchildren. Private service. Burial in Hilo. Arrangements by Ultimate Services, Hawaii. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**Tong, Fook Hing Dr.,** of Honolulu, a retired public health physician with the State Department of Health, died Nov. 16 in Queen's Hospital. Tong, 87, was born in Kohala, Hawaii. He is survived by wife, Florence L; son Roger T.; brothers, Dr. Kui Hing Tenn and Dr. Clement Tenn; and sisters, Alice Akamu, Emma Lee, Ellen Leau and Thelma Tenn. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 December 1991]

**Tong, Lawrence W.C.,** of Honolulu, a retired serviceman with the U.S. Army and a retired employee with the civil service, died Saturday in Straub Hospital. Tong, 72, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Christina C.; sons Dennis, Clifford and Randall; sister Louise Damaso, and two grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 February 1991]

**Tongg, Ruddy F. Jr.,** of Honolulu, a real estate broker who served as honorary consul of Guatemala, died Nov. 6, in Straub Hospital. Tongg, 61, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons, Russell and Ricky; daughter Kathryn Tongg Pratt; brothers Tenny, Michael and Ronald; and sisters Geraldine Kam and Trudie Kissling. Services: 12:45 a.m. Monday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 November 1991]

**TONOGAN, FREDERICO M.,** 77, of Ewa, died March 30, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a nurseryman for Waimano Home. Survived by wife, Philomena Silva; sons, Albert Jr.,

Adrian, August, Anthony N. and Alan J.; daughters, Mrs. Steven (Bibiana) Gouveia and Barbara Wong; 13 grandchildren; sisters, Pricilla and Cecilia; brother, John; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. to noon Monday at St. Patrick's Catholic Church; mass noon. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Tonsberg, Genevieve "Snooky,** of Honolulu, a retired sales person at Liberty House, died Saturday in Queen's Hospital. Tonsberg, 78, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters9 Joel May and Flaviana South; stepson Christian A. Tonsberg; sister, Wilhelmina Wright; seven grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Mass: 11:15 a.m. Monday at Holy Trinity Catholic Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

**TONUYE, KAMEJI,** 93, of Kainalui-Kona, died March 26, 1991. She was born in Kuamoto Ken, Japan, and was a housewife. Survived by sons, Shoichi, Takeo and Daniel, all of Honolulu, and Terry Iseri of California; daughters, Carolyn Hirata of Honolulu, Gertrude Hayashida of Captain Cook, Kona, Mildred Imai of Kealakekua, Kona and Taeko Uchimura of Honauanu, Kona; 24 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Monday at Kona Hongwanji. Mission in Kealakekua. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1991]

**TORRES, ALEXANDER CASTRO,** 68, of Honolulu, died March 11, 1991. He was born in Maui. Survived by wife, Sarah M. Torres; daughters, Mrs. Walter (Janice) Kelekolio, Mrs. Ernest (Carol) Torres-Kalaaukahi; three grandchildren; brother, Joseph; sisters, Mrs. Dorothy Hunziker, Mrs. Ida Wells, Mrs. Kaumi (Alice) Kawakami; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park; service noon. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 March 1991]

**TORRES, ARCILIO SR.,** 86, of Makawao, Maui, died Nov. 4, 1991. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii. Survived by son, Arcilio Jr.; daughters, Elsie, Katherian R. Mercado, Susie Franco and Vivian Toro. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. today at St. Joseph. Church; service 8 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. tomorrow. Burial 11:30 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

**Torres, Frank Jr.,** of Aiea died last Wednesday in Straub Hospital. Torres, 56, was born in Honolulu. Torres, 56, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by mother, Olga G; brother, Robert; and sisters, Olga Jeam Cartajena, Barbara Pagan, Frances Jones and Anita Letreta. Wake services: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Monday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 1991]

**Torres, Frank Jr.,** was a retired employee at the Navy Public Works Center and at Fort Shafter. His occupation was not listed by the mortuary for an obituary published Wednesday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 December 1991]

**Torres, Katherine A. "Sunta",** of Honolulu died Jan. 28 in St. Francis Hospital. Torres, 79, was born in Ewa. She is survived by daughter Katherine F. Sanchez; sisters Carmen Ayala and Thelma Garcia; 10 grandchildren; 33 great-grandchildren; and six great-great-grandchildren.

Services: 8 p.m. Friday at St. Theresa's Co'cathedral. Call from 7 to 9 p.m. mass: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

**TOSHI, HATTIE NEHEMIA,** 88, of Aiea, died Nov. 11, 1991. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by companion, Shoji Teramoto; son, Melvin; daughters, Mrs. Gary (Lucille) Amodo of Washington state and Mrs. Harry (Ruby) Lono; six grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Private service held. Scattering of ashes at sea. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1991]

**TOSHIMA, MASASHI,** 81, of Honolulu, died Feb. 8, 1001. He was born in Hawi and was a retired painter for the state of Hawaii. Survived by, among others, sister, Ayano Okahara; nieces and nephews. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 1991]

**Toshima, Masashi**, of Honolulu, a retired painter with the state, died yesterday in Kuakini Hospital. Toshima, 81, was born in Hawi, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Alice H. and sisters Ayano Okahara and Tsuruko Ishimoto. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 February 1991]

**TOYAMA, KEMICHI,** 76, of Waimanalo, died Feb. 27, 1991. He was born in Waipahu and was a retired gardener. Survived by wife, Haruko; sons, Robert K. and James Y.; daughters, Mrs. Richard M. (Gale H.) Yasuda, Mrs. Seimasa (Alma K.) Miyashiro, and Mrs. Jeffery (Janet M.) Glessner of California; 10 grandchildren, four great-grandchildren; brothers, Hirotada of Maui and Tokuichi of New York; sisters, Kama Nakata and Kamado Nakada, both of California. Service 8 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 1991]

**TOYAMA, KIYONO,** 84, of Waipahu, died April 14, 1991. She was born in Waipahu and was a member of Waipahu Soto Mission and Fujin Kai. Survived by sons. Yoshio and Eric S.; daughters, Mrs. Ishio (Florence K.) Anzai, Mrs. Shigeru (Nancy H.) Chigawa; 10 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1991]

**Toyofuku, Claire,** of Waipahu, a retired unemployment division supervisor with the state Department of Labor & Industrial Relations, died Wednesday in Straub Hospital. Toyofuku, 63, was born in Ewa. She is survived by husband Richard H.; son Jay; daughters Ann y. Young, Jo-Anne L. Oshiro and Donna M. Toyfuku; mother Kii Asano; sisters Doris Kinoshita, Sadie Iha< carol Kaneshiro and Ruth Fong, and a grandchild. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 05 February 1991]

**TOYOKO SHIBA,** 99, of Keaau, Hawaii, died April 14, 1991. She was born in Yoshida Machi, Ehime Ken, Japan and was a retired barber. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Nobue Hamada of Keaau; three grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. today at Puna Hongwanji Mission; service 5:30 p.m. today at Puna Hongwanji Mission; service 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

**Toyozaki, Irma I.,** of Honolulu, a retired beautician, died Sunday in St. Francis Hospital. Toyozaki, 61, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughter, Candace Y., Yap and Bonnie M. Toyozaki; brothers, George M. and Raymond M. Tanaka; sisters, Lilian H. Noda, Patsy S. Hirata and Leonora A. Tanaka; and a grandchild. Memorial services 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 December 1991]

**TOZZI, LILY MATHILDA,** 86, of Honolulu. died July 6, 1991. She was born in Bergen. Norway. Survived by sister, Guldbora Snyder; nieces, Clara Converse and Margaret Petersen; four stepchildren. Private service at a later date. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 July 1991]

**TRANILLA, FRANCISCO G.,** 71, of Lahaina, Maui, died Dec. 27, 1990. He was born in Troledo, Philippines. Survived by wife, Marilyn Tranill; sons, Robert of California and Jerome of Honolulu; daughters, Marjorie Kemp and Rosalind Paco, both of Honolulu; mother, Fortosa Tranilla of the Philippines; eight grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, Richard of Nevada, Cornelio, Poncino of Honolulu, Crisologo and Maximo, both of the Philippines; sisters, Philipa Gonsalve Angelisa Sique, Maria, Garcia, Angelisa Sique and Benedicta Cantutay, all of the Philippines. Friends may call 8 to 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at Maria Lanakila Church; mass 10:45 a.m. Entombment follows at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**TRAVIS, NEVA WAGEN,** infant son of Taylor and Cindy Wagen, died March 30, 1991. Also survived by brothers, Taylor Jr. and Matthew Jay; sisters, Dezer-Rae, Amber M.; grandparents, Newton Jay and Beveryly Hedgpeth of Arizona; great-grand-mother, Dorothy Burgin of Arizona. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside service 10 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 1991]

**TREVOR, J. ROBERT,** 67, of Honolulu, died Feb. 18, 1991. He was born in California and was an instructor at Leeward and Windward Community Colleges. He was a graduate of Pomona and Claremont Colleges, a former English professor and dean at Pasadena City College and a member of Unity Church. Survived by wife, Teresa van Hoesen Trevor; daughters, Carolyn Lunel, Sharon Sullivan; Alison Tanney, Tracey Reed; son, Michael; five grandchildren. No service. Donations To St. Francis Hospice. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 February 1991]

**Trevorrow, William C.,** of Kaneohe died July 20 in Kaneohe. Trevorrow, 75, was born in Adelaide, Australia. He is survived by wife Lavonne and sons Torrance and Tracy. Services: 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

**TREXLER, EVA ROSE,** of Honolulu died Jan. 12, 1991. She was a member of Honolulu Chapter C of PEO. Survived by niece, Carol King of California; nephew, Walter Lightner of California; grandnieces and grandnephews. Service 10 a.m. tomorrow at St. Stephen's Church. Private inurnment. No. flowers. Donations to favorite charity. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 1991]

**TRINCARD, MICHEL DANIEL,** 37, of Kihei, Maui, died Oct. 31, 1991. He was born in Paris, France, and was the executive chef at Stouffer Wailea Hotel Beach Resort, formerly of Stouffer Mayflower in Washington, D.C. Survived by parents, Lucien and Monique Trincaro of France; sister, Sylvie Poulin of France; brother, Didier of France; companion, Jerry Fournier of Kihei; nieces. Graveside service 10 a.m. tomorrow at Valley Isle Memorial Park in Haiku. Memorial service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Stouffer Wailea Hotel at Makena Point. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman s. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1991]

**Trinh, My Than,** of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Trinh, 70, was born in China. She is survived by sons Andrew and Hung To Lu and Vinh Nguyen; daughter Frances Lin; and seven grandchildren. Taoist services: after 9 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Casual attire. Burial: Valley of the Temples. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 October 1991]

**TRIPP, JONATHAN WILLIAM KEALOHA,** 24, of Kapoho, Hawaii, died June 5, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Jonathan Jr.; daughters, Javannah Andrade and Jasmine Tripp; brothers, Allen and Henry, both of Honolulu; sisters, Belinda Borges of Mountain View, and Barbara Kekahuna, Elizabeth Kaolulo, Stephanie Lin-Kee. Eliza Keawe, Alberta Tripp and George-Ann Hollins, all of Honolulu. Friends may call 7 to 9 a.m. Saturday at Maili Church of God. Oahu; service 9 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

**TRIPP, MUIR "JOE" HARTLEY,** 51, of Honolulu, died Sept. 14, 1991. He was born in Oregon and was a consultant for the Wyatt Company. Survived by wife, Carolann Tripp; brother, Gary; three stepchildren; four grandchildren. Service to be held in Oregon at a later date. In lieu of flowers, donations to the American Diabetics Association. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1991]

**Trist, Jean E.,** of Wailuku died yesterday in Kaiser Hospital. Trist, 83, was born in Ewa. She is survived by son C. George; sisters Marguerite R. Jensen and Winifred E. Hurd; eight grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Relatives and friends gathered today at Central Union Church. Memorial donations suggested to the Parkinson's Foundation. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

**TROY, ROSEBELL POHAKU,** 58, of Tehachapi, Calif., died Nov. 7, 1991. She was born in Bakersfield, Calif., and graduated from Roosevelt High School and St. Francis School of Nursing in Honolulu. She completed her psychiatric nurse's training and received her B.S. degree in nursing at St. Louis, Mo., and specialized in surgical and geriatric nursing. Survived by husband, Vincent J. Troy; children, Michel K. Liedtke, Michael P. Capanas, and Tracey N. Steele; four grandchildren; mother, Isabella Pohaku; brother, Raymond M. Pohaku; sister, Muriel H. Gubach. Graveside service 10 a.m. Thursday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 1991]

**TRUJILLO, ALICE HENRIETTA,** 65, of Ewa beach, died July, 29, 1991. She was born in Tacoma, Wash. Survived by husband, John E. Sr.; sons, William K. Maikai, Anthony J. and John E. Jr.; daughter, Joann; sister, Amrie Kam; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8:30 to 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; Mass noon at Co-Cathedral

of St. Theresa. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 1991]

**Trumbull, Jean M.,** of Honolulu died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Trumbell, 76, was born in Montana. She is survived by husband Robert and daughters, Suzanne, Stephanie and Joan. Services: noon Thursday at Brothwick Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]

**Truya, Kameho,** of Kailua, formerly, of Kalihi, died Sunday in Castle Hospital. Teruya, 94, was, born in Okinawa. She is survived by Thomas T.; daughter, Violet K. Uehara; two sisters; 12 grandchildren and 28 grandchildren, 7 great-grandchildren and 28 great-great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 1991]

**TSARIK, ETHEL PAHIO,** 62, of Honolulu, died March 25, 1991. She was born in Hilo. Survived by husband, Richard Y.K.; sons, Clarence K., Tsarkie and Michael; daughter, Rms. Wilbert (Pixie) Castro Jr.; six grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; brothers. Albert K. Pahio; sisters, Ruth Kauwe of Hilo and Eleanor Campbell; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthiwck Mortuary; service 7:30p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at the mortuary. Private scattering of ashes. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1991]

**TSUDA, RUSSELL LEE,** 34, of Honolulu, died March 1, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was piano teacher. Survived by parents, Rikio and Evelyn N. Tsuda; brother, Curtis R.; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1991]

TSUDA, STANLEY SUEMASA, 78, of Aiea, died Oct. 30, 1991. He was born in Waialua and was a retired federal government accountant, and member of Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai, Kumatsu Cho Jin Kai and Yamaquchi Ken Jin Kai. Survived by wife, Koko; son, Jerome A of Japan; daughters, Mrs. Ken (Harriet S.) Suyama and Mrs. Changsub (Joan A.) Kim of New Jersey; five grandchildren; brothers, Matsutaro, Cnulchi, Mamoru and Rikio; sisters, Mrs. George (Ethel M.) Sumida, Mrs. Paul (Haruko) Puckett of Denver and Mrs. Ben M. (Amy F.) Ogawa. Memorial service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 November 1991]

**TSUI, CLARENCE SIK JUN,** 73, of Hilo, Hawaii died Jan. 24, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired high school teacher. Survived by brothers, Sik Kum and James S.H. both of Honolulu; sisters. Hope "Dolly" Yee, Charity "Yinny" Chang and Hin Fun "Honey", all of Honolulu and Faith Louie; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary; service: 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaii. Veterans Cemetery No. 2. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**TSUI, HIN "HONEY" FUN,** 69, of Honolulu, died June 20, 1991. She was born in Hilo. Survived by brothers, Sik Kum and James S.H.; sisters, Hope Yee, Charity Chang and Faith Louis; nieces, nephews, great-nieces and great-nephews; companion, Jerri Fletcher. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]

**Tsuji**, **Chizuko**, of Honolulu died Sunday in St. Francis Hospice. Tsuji, 73, was born in Tokoyo. She is survived by husband Keiji; son Keith S.; brother Takao Kamiyama; sister, Misuko Oka; and a grandchildren. Memorial services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. Inurnments: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

**TSUJI, EDWIN TOSHIO,** 48, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died June 17, 1991. He was born in Honokaa, Hawaii, and was a laborer employed by Hawaii County. Survived by wife, Louise; stepsons, Thomas Silva, Raymond Silva and Robert Silva; stepdaughter, Leatrica Silva; brother, Richard of California; eight grandchildren; a great-grandchild; niece and nephews; aunts and uncles. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick-Hawaii Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Alae Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1991]

**Tsuji, Hideko,** of Honolulu died May 17 in Ann Pearl Care Home. Tsuji, 91, was born in Okayama, Japan. She is survived by sons Tom T., Keiji and Richard M.; four grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 May 1991]

**Tsukamoto, John K.,** of Aiea, a retired construction carpenter and a World War II veteran of the 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team, died Saturday in Pali Momi Hospital. Tsukamoto, 68, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Beatrice Y.; son Eric H.; daughters Janice F. Lum and Deanne M. Bican; brothers Paul Y. and Harry K.; sister Helen H. Kidani; and six grandchildren. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 April 1991]

**Tsukamoto, Nobuo,** of Honolulu, a retired auto mechanic at Liberty Auto Shop, died Thursday in Honolulu. Tsukamoto, 85, was born in Kapaa, Kauai. He is survived by son Walter T.; brothers Megumu, Shigeo, Tsuneb and Robert I.; and two grandchildren. Memorial services: 2 p.m. Saturday at, Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 May 1991]

**TSUKAYAMA, RICHARD,** 73, of Hilo, died Jan. 8, 1991. He was born in Kohala, Hawaii, and was retired from Hilo Hospital. Survived by wife, Hatsue; sons, Richard of Honolulu, Michael and Alvin of Honolulu; sisters, Charlene Miyazu and three others in Okinawa; nine grandchildren. Friends may call from 1 p.m. Monday at Hilo Hongwanji; service 2 p.m. Inurnment at Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1991]

**Tsunoda, Teruko "Stella",** of Honolulu, formerly of Manoa, a retired housekeeper, died Feb. 1 in Kuakini Hospital. Murakami-Tsunoda, 66, was born in Hilo. She is survived by husband Yoshio; son Gary H. Murakami; daughter Janice A. Burton; sisters Bertha Baillie and Akie Ito; and three grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1991]

**TSURU ISHIHARA**, 88, of Kaneohe, formerly of Waialae, died Sept. 1, 1991. She was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was a member of Koboji Kyodan and Awase Doshi Kai. Survived by sons; Morris M., Masanobu, George S. and Theodore M. of Illinois; daughter, Mrs. Sachiko Kamaya; nine grandchildren and six great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Memorial service noon

Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 1991]

**Tsuruda, Shigeno,** of Manoa, formerly of Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, died Tuesday at home. Tsuruda, 94, was born in Fukuoka, Japan. She is survived by sons Tsuruo and Kenji; daughters Sumiyo Hara, Shizuka Nogichi, Itsue Tamamoto, Gladys K. Iwaki and Theresa F. Tsuruda; 27 grandchildren; 29 great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 07 February 1991]

TSURUDA, THERESA FUSAE (FUKUDA), 61, of Waipio Gentry, died Sept. 21, 1991. She was born in Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, and was an X-ray technician retired from Tripler Army Medical Center. Survived by sons, Jay H. Fukuda and Mark J. Fukuda; daughters, Faith M. Fukuda and Hope M. Fukuda; brothers, Tsuruo and Kenji; sisters, Mrs. Sumiyo Hara, Mrs. Shizuka Noguchi of Japan, Mrs. Haruyuki Tamamoto of Hawaii and Mrs. Melvyn (Gladys) Iwaki; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Pearl City Community Church. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 September 1991]

**Tsutisumi, Guy K.** of Honolulu died Friday at home. Tsutsumi, 79, was born in Pearl City. He is survived by wife Mildred F.; sons Leroy K. and Steven H.; brothers Harry Y. and Wally T.; sister Mildred M. Makii; and a grandchild. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Due to religious customs, no flowers, or monetary gifts will be accepted. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 October 1991]

**Tsutsui, Yasumi, of** Honolulu, formerly, of Pahoa, Hawaii, a retired sugar cane and flower farmer, died Friday at home. Tsutsu, 88, was born in Kochi Ken, Japan. He is survived by wife Yoshiko; sons, Seichi and Takashi; daughters, Meiko Hatanaka, Toyomi Shoji, Nobue Hirakawa, Fusako Sakuye and Mitzi M. Abbot; brothers, Shigetiahi and Sator; sister, Shigeyo Tanaka; 11 grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 May 1991].

**Tsuzuki, Grace F.,** of Honolulu died Jan. 24 Pearl City. Tsizuki, 77, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Thomas Y.; son Ronald; daughter Laraine Hasegawa; brothers Edward, Harry and Gordon Fujii; sister Mildred Matsunaga, six grandchildren and three greatgrandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 February 1991]

**Tsuzuki, Thomas Y.S.,** of Honolulu died Dec. 3 in Kaiser Hospital. Tsuzuki, 78, was born in Waipahu. He is survived by son, Ronald F.; daughter, Laraine M. Haegawa; brothers, Clarence Y. and Francis T.; sisters Mitsuko Kinoshita and Masayoshi Nuibe; six grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 December 1991]

**Tsuzuki, Thomas Yoshio "Scoop",** of Honolulu died Dec. 3 in Kaiser Hospital. Tsuzuki, 78, was born in Waipahu. He is survived by son, Ronald F.; daughter, Laraine M. Hasegawa; brothers, Clarence y. and Francis I.; sisters, Mitsuko Kinoshita and Dorothy S. Nuibe, six grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Tsuzuki was a member of the Outrigger Canoe Club. Services were private.

**TTENGAN, KATSUTARO "KATS",** 66 of Honolulu, died April 4, 1991. He was born in Lawai, Kauai, and was an electrician retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by

sons. Thomas M. and Wayne T.; brothers, James K. and Fred K.; sisters, Mrs. Norman (Gladys A.) Litke, Mrs. Bob (Betty T.) Jones and mRgaret M. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**Tu, Nam Chong,** of Wahiawa died Sunday in Wahiawa Hospital. Tu, 79, was born in South Korea. He is survived by wife Chang Yol: son Hong Kwan: daughters Hong Kil Gee, Hong Ye MacDonald. Ha Soon Cho and Molly Gildart, 16 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 July 1991]

**TUA, MAXIMO, HUEU,** infant son of Misi T. and Leonora M. Tua, died March 22, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Also survived by brother, Vincent P.; grandparents, John and Florence Maafala, Tufue and Faimalie Tua; great grandfather, Carlos Manuel; aunts; uncles; cousins. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific.

**Tugman Gertrude,** of Kaneohe, formerly of Los Angeles, died Friday in Pohai Nano Care Center. Tugman, 98, was born in Camden N.J. She is survived by son, Jack L.; daughters, Gertrude Miller, four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 1991]

**TUIFAO, PESA JR.,** infant son of Pesa and Joyce Tuifao of Wahiawa, died Jan. 1, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Also survived by brother, Lino S.; sister, Vaitu'utu'u Caling; grandmother, Salua F. Caling; grandfather, Tuifao Ropati of American Samoa; greatgrandmother, Filomena Sala; aunts and uncles. Friends may call 10 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Cemetery for graveside service. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

**Tuitele, Leuma,** of Honolulu, died July 24 in Kuakini Hosptial. Tuitele, 58, was born in Leone American Samoa. He is survived by wife Taupale; sons tony and Louie; daughters, Taupale Lelea, Ada Martin, Theresa and Ida Tuitele; brothers, Moeleta Talae, Penikila, Vaitu'u and Fa'aea; sisters, amta'u Solomone, Mamaitaloa Alailefaleula, Mona Heather, Erga'a Salavae'a and Jane Suafo'a and six grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Mortuary Chapel. Call from 8 a.m. Burial to follow at Sunset Memorial Park . [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 August 1991]

**Tuliao, Jose M.,** of Honolulu died Sept. 18 in Tripler Hospital. Tuliao, 67, was born in Dingras, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Violeta S.; sons Mario, Norman, Ronnie and Jose; daughters Luzviminda Jusayan, Joscelyn Laure, Wilma Mendoza, Maria E. Somera and Maria R. Bucsit; brothers Aristeo and Aquiles Magno and Rolly and Buenaventura Peralta; sisters Fe Albano, Christina Misolas and Gregoria Estavillo; and 10 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown mortuary. Mass: 8:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 1991]

**Tung, Duke H.Y.,** of Hilo a retired salesman at McKesson Corp., died Sunday at home. Tung, 73, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife, Jean; daughter, Diane Marootte; brother, Sam; sisters, Florence Tung and Yuk Tsin Budway and Yuk Len Campbell and two grandchildren.

Services: 3 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 2 p.m. Burial: Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**TUNG, KATHERINE WONG,** 78, of Honolulu, died May 29, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Elliot Y.E.; a grandson and two granddaughters; brothers, Alfred, Eriing, Harold and Clifford; sisters, Mrs. Marjorie Chun, Mrs. Hilda Chu and Mrs. Elizabeth Choi; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 to 10:30 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 1991]

TUNGPALAN, FLOR AUGUSTIN SALUDARES, 73, of Waialua, Formerly, of Poamoho Village, died June 2, 1991. He was born in Lanas, Dingras, llocos Norte, Philippines and was retired from Del Monte Pineapple Company. Survived by wife, Saturnina Ganiban Tungpalan; sons, Artemio, Eugenio, Esteban, Rizal, Salvachito; daughters, Mrs. Nery L. Edrada, Mrs. Restituto (Placida) Bolante of the Philippines, Mrs. Probato (Gloria) Barangan; 30 grandchildren; a great grandson; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 pm Friday at Mililani Memorial Park (WaIpio). Wake services 7:30 pm. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 9:45 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

TUNGPALAN, FLOR AUQUSTIN SALUDARES, 73, of Waialua, formerly of Poamoho Village, died June 2, 1991. He was born in Lanas, Dingras, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was retired from Del Monte Pineapple Company. Survived by wife, Saturnina Ganiban Tungpalan; sons, Artemio, Eugenio, Esteban, Rizal. Salvachito; daughters, Mrs. Nery L. Edrada, Mrs. Restituto (Placida) Bolante of the Philippines, Mrs. Probato (Gloria) Barangan; 30 grandchildren; a great-grandson; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 pm Friday at Mililani Memorial Park (Waipio). Wake services 7:30 pm. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 9:45 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 January 1991]

**TUNKS, OMAR ALVIN,** 73, of Honolulu, died Nov. 9, 1991. He was born in Nebraska and was a medical administrator and an active volunteer with the American Cancer Society. Survived by wife, Millie; daughter, Mary Louise Burtchaell of California; brother, Joy V. of Florida; granddaughters, nieces and nephews. Graveside services, will full military honors, 2 p.m. tomorrow at the Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. No flowers. Donations to the American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

**TURDALE, VALENTINO**, 64, was born in Kahalui, died April, 29, 1991. He was born in Koolaupoko and retired as electrician for Kaneoohe Marine Base. Survived by wife, Victoria Aweau Turdale; sons, Carly;le Aweau, Irwin Akui of California, Val and John, both of Kauai, Cheyenne, Larry Agres Jr; daughters, Mrs. Elmo (Rosemary) Tacuabn and Ivylynn Pahia; 19 grnadchildren and three great-grandchildren; apretns, Dioisio and Paulina Cortez; brothers, Larry, Emilio, Maximo P. Hagmoc and James Cortez; sisters, Bernalda Gollsby of California, Monica MacAulisse, Paul Seares of Alaska, Martha and Mary Cortez; nephews, nieces, cousins, uncles and aunts. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park; service 7:30 p.m. Graveside services 9:30 a.m. Tuesday at the national Memorial Cemetery of the

Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 May 1991]

**TURNER, HELEN RUTH HALL,** 86, of Honolulu, died July 19, 1991. She was born in Missouris. Survived by hanai son, Keala J. Aikau of Colorado. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 July 1991]

**TURNER, JOSEPH STEWART,** 82, died Jan. 12, 1991, in Titusville, Fla. He was born in Sherman, Texas, and was an electrical engineer and a former chief of electronics maintenance for the Honolulu branch of the Federal Aviation Administration. Survived by son, Bob of Texas: daughter, Jo Ann Westhaver of Maryland; seven grandchildren; a great-granddaughter. No service. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**Turpin, Hedy W.,** of Makakilo, a retired cosmetologist at Liberty House, died Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. Turpin, 70, was born in Kallham, Austria. She is survived by husband, Elmer; son, Dennis; daughter, Linda Lopez; mother, Theresa Baka; sisters, Erna Langgortner and Fritzi Zeigler, and four grandchildren. No services. Memorial donations suggested to Save the Animals. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1991]

**Tuttle, Margaret O.,** of Kailua-Kona, a retired advertising executive, died Saturday in Kona Hospital. Tuttle, 83, was born in East Orange, NJ. She is survived by husband, LeRoy M.; son Richard; laughter Patricia Lewis; sisters Elisabeth Wetherell and Gloria Elvatorski, five grandchildren md four great-grandchildren. Call at S p.m. tomorrow at Honokohau Harbor fuel dock. Memorial services: 5 p.m. Friday at the fuel lock. Ashes will be scattered at tea. Casual attire. Memorial donations suggested to the American [fencer society or the American Heart Association. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

**TUUGA, PE'A SOLI,** 57, of Mililani died March 21, 1991. He was born in American Samoa. Survived by wife, Siane Tuuga; son, Palma S.; daughters, Lela Minute, Ele-mae, Bunnie, Loretta; five grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 9 p.m. Friday at First Samoan Assembly of God Church; service 5 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Saturday; service 9 a.m. Burial 11:30 a.m. At Sunset Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 March 1991]

**TUZON, ASUNCION O.,** 55, of Honolulu died April 7, 1991. She was born in La Union, Philippines. Survived by husband. Alejo Sr.; sons, Saturnino of Nevada, Paulino and Alejo Jr.; daughters, Cristina Rilles of California, Elena of Nevada and Maryann; father, Julian Occasion of the Philippines; brother, Primitivo Occasion of the Philippines; sister, Marcelina Olay of the Philippines; seven grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call after 8 a.m. Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; mass 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

**Tyau, Mary Y.C.,** of Honolulu died Monday in St. Francis Hospital. Tyau, 85, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Daniel K.P. and Dennis W.P.; daughters, Sybil K.O. Tyau, Rita J.O., Rita J.O Pang, Charlotte J.L. Miyashiro and Gwendolyn Y.L. Soeda; sister, Chin Hee Dang, 14 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: noon Monday at Hawaiian Memorial park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 December 1991]

**Tyau, Yuen Fong,** of Honolulu, a retired naval architect at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Feb. 6 at home. Tyau, 82, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Irene C.; son Gordon D.C.; daughters Deanna Chang and Stephanie L.S. Tyau; brother Kium Fong; sisters Dorothy Young and Alice Lum Lung; and five grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]